Carbon welfare

How big polluters plan to profit from EU emissions trading reform



Table of contents

Executive summary

Executive summary	3
1. Emissions trading: a gift for corporations	4
Emissions trading: a defence against effective regulation	4
Emissions trading as a subsidy scheme for polluters	5
The carbon leakage myth	5
2. What's at stake with ETS reform?	7
Free pollution permits	7
Electricity subsidies	7
Fossil fuel subsidies	9
Emissions reduction targets	9
3. How industry lobbies on emissions trading	10
The echo chamber	IO
Divide and conquer at the Commission	12
Lobbying the European Parliament	13
Pressure behind closed doors	I4
Public Events	15
EPP: the lobbyists' friend	15
4. Key Lobbyists	17
BusinessEurope: high access, low ambition	17
Energy intensive industries: lobby with a one track mind	18
The steel sector: it's the jobs stupid!	20
Oil and Gas: extracting new subsidies	22
The many-faced electricity lobby	23
Concluding remarks	25
Notes	27

Acknowledgements

Published by Corporate Europe Observatory, December 2016 Authors: Oscar Reyes, Belén Balanyá Editing: Katharine Ainger Design: Stijn Vanhandsaeme Thanks to: Vicky Cann, Pascoe Sabido

Executive summary

The Emissions Trading System (ETS) is at the centre of EU climate policy, and a Directive currently passing through the European Parliament and Council intends to keep it that way until 2030.¹ The EU ETS claims to make big polluters pay, but has actually become a way of enhancing polluter's profits, as well as undermining and preventing effective action to tackle climate change. This report finds that:²

- ★ Some of Europe's most polluting industries have been lobbying for a giveaway of more than €175 billion worth of pollution permits between 2021 and 2030, subsidies that amount to a carbon welfare scheme for big business, with ordinary citizens picking up the bill.
- ★ Energy-intensive industries have lobbied hard for an EU-wide scheme to compensate them for electricity price rises caused by emissions trading. For example, aluminium producers have gained Italian government support for this scheme in the Council. The cost of these electricity subsidies could be anything up to an additional €58 billion money that would prop up big polluters, rather than investing in the transformation to a cleaner economy.
- ★ A report by Ian Duncan MEP, who plays a leading role on ETS reform in the European Parliament as rapporteur of the ENVI Committee, suggested a new loophole for offshore oil and gas producers that is worth €1.7 billion. Duncan has previously suggested that his "energy priorities" include opt-outs from emissions reduction targets for offshore installations, and ensuring that "the EU must not pass law that threatens Scotland's oil and gas industry".
- Over the last two years, the Climate and Energy Commissioners met business lobbyists seven times more than public interest groups to discuss emissions trading. Shell, ArcelorMittal, and Eurofer (European steel association) were the top lobbyists.

- Eurelectric (European electricity industry association) has argued strongly in favour of emissions trading, and recently came out for a tougher emissions reduction target than the Commission. But lobbyists for the big electricity firms are using emissions trading to defend against more effective policies to combat climate change. In particular, the Magritte Group has lobbied for energy efficiency targets and renewable energy support to be watered down in the name of defending the carbon price – while at the same time, lobbying for continued fossil fuel subsidies as part of the 2016 winter Package.
- ★ Eurelectric and electricity companies from central and eastern Europe have demanded the continuation of opt-outs ("article 10c") and subsidies that have so far brought €12 billion worth of subsidies – mostly for coal power. The Greek public power corporation, with support from several MEPs, has lobbied for an opt-out that could result in over €1.7 billion in support for two new coal power plants.
- "Full spectrum lobbying" from Brussels associations, notably BusinessEurope and energy-intensive sectors, echoed by national federations and local companies has exerted considerable pressure on MEPs to extract more free subsidies from the ETS. They claim emissions trading could shift investment outside the EU and threaten jobs, although several studies have debunked this myth, with trade rules (combined with poor pay and conditions elsewhere) posing a far bigger threat to European industry.

The combination of new polluter subsidies, consistently low carbon prices (in keeping with a lack of climate ambition) and over a decade of failure to reduce greenhouse gas emissions makes it clear that the EU ETS is not fit for purpose.

Emissions trading: a gift for corporations

There is something zombie-like about the world's largest carbon market, the EU Emissions Trading System (ETS). It has consistently failed to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, yet it has been repeatedly brought back from the dead by successive reform proposals. The latest such revision, the "Directive to enhance cost-effective emissions reductions and low carbon investments", would extend the scheme until at least 2030.⁴

A revised ETS Directive is like red meat for the hungry pack of lobbyists that work the corridors of Brussels' political institutions. Even minor differences in how pollution permits are handed out can result in profits or savings of millions of euros to big polluters. The last major revision of the ETS saw the European Parliament's lead on the issue, Avril Doyle, "besieged" by lobbyists.⁵ She counted approaches from 168 different lobby groups – the vast majority representing corporate interests.

While some of the methods have evolved, corporate lobbyists (and their friends in some governments) continue to advocate for the same two key goals: a climate policy focused on emissions trading rather than other forms of regulation, and a series of opt-outs and subsidies that allow them to profit from the scheme.

Emissions trading: a defence against effective regulation

The EU ETS has long been promoted by industry as a defence against other forms of environmental regulation.⁸ The current ETS reform, and the 2030 Climate and Energy Framework of which it forms part, is no exception. Electricity generators, as well as oil and gas producers, have repeatedly suggested that securing a carbon price through emissions trading requires the EU to drop energy efficiency and renewable energy targets and subsidies – their main goal being to defend investments in gas.⁹ Although the lobbyists have not succeeded fully in this goal, their campaign helped to ensure that national-level renewable energy targets were dropped, while the 2030 Framework sets a minimum target for energy efficiency of just 27 per cent, which is virtually meaningless as it is likely to be achieved without any additional effort or policies.¹⁰

What is the ETS, and how has it performed?

The Emissions Trading System (ETS) is the European Union's flagship climate policy. It is intended to establish a legal limit (or "cap") on carbon dioxide emissions (and more recently, those of other greenhouse gases) by making it expensive to pollute beyond this limit.

The basic idea is that it sets an overall legal limit on the CO_2 emissions of over 11.000 power stations, factories, and flights covered by the scheme, which operates in 31 countries and accounts for almost half of the EU's greenhouse gas emissions. Each "installation" then receives permits to pollute, which are known as European Union Allowances (EUAs).

The ETS is supposed to provide incentives to companies who pollute less by allowing them to trade surplus permits with other companies. But the cap has been so generous that permits have been over-abundant and their price has collapsed, meaning that there is no incentive to reduce the emission of greenhouse gases. It has failed to make any substantial dent in the EU's greenhouse gas emissions, while returning billions of euros to big polluters in the form of unearned profits.

Although the EU's greenhouse gas emissions have fallen in the decade since the ETS began operating, including in the sectors covered by the scheme, there is little evidence that emissions trading caused these reductions. Electricity generation accounts for the majority of emissions covered by the ETS, but reductions in this sector are largely the result of other environmental policies, notably feed-in tariffs and green certificates.⁶ More generally, analysis of economy-wide drivers of changing levels of greenhouse gas emissions has shown that reductions in ETS sectors can be explained almost entirely by a combination of increases in renewable energy, the economic downturn post-2008, improved energy efficiency, and fuel switching (from coal to gas) in response to other policies and economic variables.⁷ Ultimately the Parliament will determine whether my assessment is correct. For those who would seek a different outcome, I say: "get lobbying". That's how law is made in the EU, after all.

- Ian Duncan MEP, ENVI rapporteur on ETS reform³



The lobby effort has continued with the EU's 2016 Winter Package of energy sector reforms (which includes a revised Renewable Energy package) showing that the Magritte Group of electricity generators (dubbed the "ETS-only" gang) has worked hard to further undermine renewables.^{II}

Emissions trading as a subsidy scheme for polluters

The EU Emissions Trading System is as much a source of corporate subsidies as it is an environmental policy – and the latest revision is likely to prove another massive boon for polluters. The Commission's draft directive suggests that only 57 per cent of emissions permits should be auctioned, with the rest handed out for free in a giveaway worth up to ϵ 160 billion.¹² As we document below, industry groups have continued to lobby for increases in the share of free allowances, as well as demanding a host of other loopholes from which they can gain further large subsidies.

Most notably, heavy industry is asking for a "harmonised" EU-wide compensation scheme for the "indirect costs" of emissions trading. This could result in EU member states compensating energy-intensive industry billions of euros to help pay their electricity bills. This would be covered by carbon permit auction revenues, although giving a massive rebate to big polluters would severely restrict the capacity of countries to use this money for measures that have a more lasting climate benefit.

Some of the auction revenues (worth upwards of €15 billion) from sales of carbon permits will also be distributed via Modernisation and Innovation Funds. The Modernisation Fund is intended to support new power sector investments in central and eastern Europe, while the Innovation Fund should support low-carbon "demonstration projects" in both the power sector and industry. These provide a further focus for lobbying.¹³

There can be little doubt that the EU needs to update its electricity generation and industrial infrastructure as it moves towards a low-carbon future, but the lobby effort around these funds favours proposals that could actually impede this purpose. For example, CEFIC (chemicals) and FuelsEurope (oil and gas) lobbyists have pushed for the inclusion of Carbon Capture and Utilization (CCU) in the Innovation Fund. CCU means capturing CO_2 from industrial emissions for use in the production of synthetic fuels. The same greenhouse gases would then enter the atmosphere shortly afterwards from vehicles, which fall outside of the scope of the ETS – a temporary stopgap that could even hold back the spread of electric vehicles, and broader transformations in the transport sector.¹⁴

The carbon leakage myth

A key part of the work of lobbyists rests on efforts to reframe the climate policy debate. A 'frame' in this sense is simply a way of organizing bits of knowledge about a particular subject. Emissions trading itself implies a framing of environmental regulation in narrowly economic terms, thus: the market doesn't adequately price climate pollution (an "externality"), and pollution permits can compensate for that failure – in response to which, there is less need for other forms of regulation. And when industry lobbyists A revised ETS Directive is like red meat for the hungry pack of lobbyists that work the corridors of Brussels' political institutions. Even minor differences in how pollution permits are handed out can result in profits or savings of millions of euros to big polluters.

(particularly those from energy intensive sectors) talk about emissions trading, their frame is mainly the competitiveness of industry.

Alongside these narrow frames, industry repeatedly stokes up fears of 'carbon leakage'. The argument goes something like this: lobbyists claim that the ETS poses an existential threat to European industry, and forcing companies to buy pollution permits at auction will push business out of the EU to places with weaker climate rules, therefore increasing global greenhouse emissions.¹⁵ This 'carbon leakage' framing has already been used successfully to pressure the European Union into handing out large quantities of free pollution permits.

But carbon leakage has no basis in fact. The most thorough study of the issue, funded by the Commission itself, is unequivocal: "We found no evidence for any carbon leakage."¹⁶ Another recent study found that it is unlikely that such "leakage" would ever become a risk – with economic modelling that showed only tiny differences in EU imports and exports even if EU pollution permits cost ten times their current price.¹⁷

Despite this lack of evidence, European institutions have come to adopt the framing of climate policy around competitiveness and "carbon leakage" concerns to a considerable extent. When the European Council discussed emissions trading in October 2014, it recommended the continued free allocation of emissions allowances "to prevent the risk of carbon leakage" and as a means to "maintain international competitiveness."¹⁸ Similarly, when the Director-General of DG Climate Action introduced ETS reform proposals to industry and government representatives in May 2015, he was careful to note that "carbon leakage is its major element."¹⁹

Focusing on carbon leakage also tilts the definition of "relevant stakeholders" in the direction of big business. For example, while EU environment ministers have the lead role in shaping emissions trading policy at Council level, their first discussion on the proposed new directive in October 2015 was pre-empted by an informal debate organized by the Competitiveness Council, which brings together ministers responsible for trade, economy, industry, research, and innovation. The President of CEFIC (chemical industry lobby) and Director General of BusinessEurope were invited as keynote speakers.²⁰ The role of these lobby groups is explained later in this report.

BusinessEurope used this and subsequent opportunities to present an even broader concept of "investment leakage", which claims that fear of a higher carbon price (whether based on fact or not) is already reducing investment in energy-intensive industry in the EU.

2. What's at stake with ETS reform?

The publication of the 2030 Climate and Energy Framework made clear that, for now, emissions trading remains central to the EU's climate policy, while avoiding national level renewable energy targets, scrapping renewables subsidies, and keeping energy efficiency targets scandalously low.²¹ The recently proposed Winter Package, which includes a revised Renewable Energy Directive, looks set to further undermine renewable energy.²²

The lobby surrounding the revised ETS directive, meanwhile, has secured subsidies and rebates that ensure polluters will not have to pay for their role in causing climate change, and will face few incentives to engage in a rapid transformation towards a cleaner economy.

Free pollution permits

The main demand from lobbyists complaining of "carbon leakage" is that big polluters continue to receive free pollution permits. In January 2008 the European Commission announced that the free allocation of pollution permits would end by 2020.²³ That practice now looks set to continue to 2030. The Commission has proposed that only 57 per cent of emissions permits should be auctioned, with the rest given out for free.

The financial benefits of free pollution permits are substantial. The most recent estimate suggests that energy-intensive companies (especially in the steel and cement sectors) have made ϵ_{24} billion in windfall profits from free pollution permits between 2008 and 2014.²⁴ They could continue to profit significantly from 2021 to 2030, with the Commission's own Impact Assessment suggesting that big polluters are set to receive free permits worth an estimated ϵ_{160} billion.²⁵

At the same time corporate lobbyists – with the backing of some governments – are angling for even more handouts. At the Environment Council, for example, Belgium tabled proposals that would reduce the share of auctioned permits to just 52 per cent, increasing the number of allowances handed out free to polluters.²⁶ The wording of its proposal closely mirrors suggestions made by CEFIC (the chemical industry lobby), CEMBUREAU (the European Cement Association) and some other energy-intensive industries, which also want the share of auctioning reduced to 52 per cent.²⁷ These changes could be worth an additional €15 billion in free subsidies for heavy industry.²⁸

Other lobby proposals have approached the issue of free allowances in a more coded way – for example, by asking for greater "flexibility" in how carbon leakage claims are assessed. Another proposal, backed by BusinessEurope and lobbyists from the steel, chemical, and fertilizer sectors, would involve scrapping a "cross-sectoral correction factor".²⁹ That measure is supposed to ensure that a minimum of 57 per cent of carbon permits are auctioned (if the criteria for handing out allowances to individual factories initially results in a proposal to hand out too many free allowances overall, the individual totals would be adjusted downwards). It's a good example of how lobbyists can use obscure, technical rule changes that can seem minor but would result in billions in unearned profits for industry.

Electricity subsidies

Industry lobbyists are also pushing hard to allow EU member states to compensate them for the "indirect costs" of the ETS. In theory, aluminium, steel, paper, and chemicals sectors can claim up to 85 per cent of these indirect costs in the form of state aid, but in a context of persistently low carbon prices, only a handful of countries have chosen to offer any compensation at all.³⁰

Energy-intensive industry is now pushing for a new "harmonized" scheme that would make it mandatory for EU member states to compensate industry for "indirect" electricity cost increases, with the money coming out of carbon auction revenues. If adopted, this could be worth up to \in 58 billion in extra subsidies for industry.³¹



The Juncker Commission has often bragged about its increased transparency.³⁹ Two years into office, does this claim ring true?

Prior to this report, CEO carried out a painstaking analysis of the 1017 meetings that Cañete, Šefčovič and/or their cabinet members had with stakeholders over the past two years (3 November 2014 to 3 October 2016).⁴⁰ 77 per cent were with business interests, while only 18 per cent were with public interest groups (NGOs and Trade Unions).⁴¹ These numbers already give some idea of the degree of corporate capture afflicting climate and energy policy in Europe.

Many lobby meetings also take place with lower level Commission officials, but it has proven impossible to get an overview of these. In July 2015 ALTER-EU (of which CEO is a member) submitted an access to documents request for a list of meetings with DG climate officials.⁴² DG Clima responded that no such list exists. But disclosing this information is a matter of political will. When the same request was submitted to DG Fisma (the Directorate-General for Financial Stability, Financial Services and Capital Markets Union), it released a list of 465 meetings between lobbyists and staff below the level of Director-General.⁴³ It would not be surprising if a similar pattern were also revealed for energy and climate lobby meetings held by lower level officials.

In researching this report, information requests for lists of meetings, or minutes of meetings on the ETS with DG Clima, Energy, Growth and the office of Commission President Juncker and Vice President Timmermans have also resulted in very limited disclosures. The very few sets of meeting minutes that were released are little more than a handful of vague bullet points. This is a step back from past practice, where DG Clima did provide lists of meetings.

In short, the Commission's limited moves towards greater transparency should be viewed with caution, as it has also taken some steps backwards. In order to hold public officials accountable it should be possible to know who they meet, on which issues, and what they discussed.

Citati

Fossil fuel subsidies

Free pollution permits for coal-fired power stations, which simply allow greenhouse gas emissions to continue unchecked, were one of the most notorious trade-offs with lobbyists the last time the ETS was reformed. This exemption (article 10c) is worth an estimated €12 billion to power producers in central and Eastern Europe between 2013 and 2019 – money that has mostly been used to subsidize coal power.³²

The European Commission has proposed diversifying the use of funds related to this exemption, but fossil fuel lobbyists and sympathetic member states are working to ensure that the ETS will continue to support the infrastructure used to produce power from coal and other fossil fuels.

Oil and gas producers have also lobbied hard for a significant new loophole that could save them around \notin 1.7 billion (£1.5 billion) over the period from 2021 to 2030.³³ The idea is to give offshore oil and gas platforms free emissions permits to cover the electricity they produce for their own use – a measure lobbied for by BP, Shell, Eni, and the International Oil and Gas Producers industry association.³⁴ This has found a sympathetic ear from Ian Duncan MEP, the rapporteur of the European Parliament's Environment Committee, who is keen to keep the UK's offshore North Sea production afloat.³⁵ Some of Europe's most polluting industries have been lobbying hard for a giveaway of more than €175 billion worth of pollution permits between 2021 and 2030, subsidies that amount to a carbon welfare scheme for big business

Emissions reduction targets

The ETS is intended to cut 43 per cent of the greenhouse gas emissions in the sectors it covers, as part of an overall goal of reducing EU emissions by 40 per cent (compared to 1990 levels) by 2030.³⁶

This translates into an annual reduction target (called the "linear reduction factor") of 2.2 per cent. While that is higher than the current goal of 1.74 per cent by 2020, it falls a long way short of what is needed for the EU to take on its fair share of global action to stabilise climate change at around 2° C of warming, let alone the 1.5°C target that is referenced in the Paris Agreement.³⁷

Some amendments proposed in the European Parliament have suggested increasing this linear reduction factor in light of the Paris Agreement, but these were voted down in the ITRE (industry) Committee in October 2016 and are not likely to survive the Parliamentary phase.³⁸ Despite rushing to associate themselves with the Paris Agreement, there are also very few signs that member states are preparing to consider a higher figure at Council.

3. How industry lobbies on emissions trading

The echo chamber

There are an estimated 20-30,000 lobbyists in Brussels. Whether representatives of individual companies (or PR firms acting on their behalf), ad-hoc or allied groups of companies, issue-specific coalitions, sectoral industry associations, industry-linked think tanks, national or Europeanwide industry groups, all come knocking on the doors of the Commission and Parliament in the course of passing new legislation like the revised emissions trading directive.

While a lack of transparency makes it difficult to prove patterns of planned coordination between lobbyists, the combined effect of their actions is clear: an echo-chamber that brings in similar messages from all directions, putting pressure on the Commission and Parliament, while at the same time working with partners in EU member states to ensure that the same talking points are reflected in the Council.

The lobby in favour of a single climate target is a case in point. When the Commission started working on its 2030 climate and energy objectives, its starting point was a system of separate targets for greenhouse gas emissions, renewable energy, and energy efficiency, each of which were related to national targets and a set of policies aimed at achieving them.⁴⁴

The existence of separate targets helps to ensure that climate measures favour long-term solutions, rather than merely encouraging incremental changes in a fossil fuel-based energy system, which can lock-in redundant technologies for decades to come.⁴⁵ Separate targets also make it harder for countries and companies to avoid action by simply manicuring statistics.

Energy companies and their trade associations argued that the EU should now reject this model, instead adopting a single climate target to be implemented in large part through a revised emissions trading system. The big energy companies argued that this was the best way to match competitiveness concerns with environmental ambition. In fact, their main objective was to undermine renewable energy targets and subsidies because they threatened investments in gas in particular, and energy efficiency measures, which would reduce demand for their product and so eat into their profits.⁴⁶

In October 2011 Shell fired the first shots in a long battle, proposing to the Commission that it should scrap EU renewables and energy efficiency targets in favour a single greenhouse gas target, with the ETS as the main policy for delivering this.⁴⁷

The next month, BP proposed the same objective, and was joined in this effort over a two-year period with a concerted push from Eurogas, the European gas producers' lobby, and the International Oil and Gas Producers (IGOP) association.⁴⁸ Formal lobby efforts ran alongside informal contacts, as executives courted the Commission at dinners, cocktail receptions, and even birthday parties.⁴⁹

The pressure for a single target mounted in 2013, as the Magritte Group of electricity generators (see section 4 below) started to actively lobby for a single target.⁵⁰ Many of the same companies joined forces with big oil producers to create a One Target Coalition at around the same time. In November 2013 this group's representatives met with Peter Vis, Head of Cabinet for Connie Hedegaard (then Climate Commissioner), and his Deputy to reinforce their single target message.

BusinessEurope weighed in with a range of letters, position papers, and events with decision-makers. In February 2013, for example, it wrote to the then-President of the European Commission, José Manuel Barroso, complaining that "the uncoordinated implementation of emissions trading, renewable targets and energy efficiency objectives is creating unpredictability and excessive costs for energy investors and consumers".⁵¹

The Commission's 2030 Climate and Energy Framework, first published in January 2014, showed some clear results from all of this lobbying.⁵² Although the proposal maintained renewable energy and energy efficiency targets alongside an overall climate target, these were stripped of much of their force, with the renewables target significantly weakened through the scrapping of national-level targets.



The Climate Commissioners have consistently given priority to meeting business lobbyists rather than hearing public interest concerns. This corporate capture results in an ETS that subsidises industry at the expense of ordinary citizens.

The Commission's spin on the ETS was that it would reform the system, starting with measures to fix the chronic problem of a massive surplus of emissions allowances, and then through a revised directive.⁵³ Less attention was paid to the fact that its proposal amounted to a significant extension of the scheme through to 2030. When the European Council approved the package in late October 2014, the weak 30 per cent energy efficiency target proposed by the Commission was reduced even further to a 27 per cent improvement by 2030.

The lobby machine did not stop with the agreement of the 2030 Framework. BusinessEurope continued to call for "the ETS as the only instrument for decarbonisation of industry", listing this as one of its key priorities for the new Commission in October 2014.⁵⁴

When Miguel Arias Cañete took up the post of Climate Commissioner, he was immediately invited to a meeting with Eurelectric's President (and CEO of E.On) Johannes Teyssen to exchange views on the ETS and 2030 policy framework.⁵⁵ Eurelectric has since reiterated its position that the ETS should be "the main driver for renewables investments", which it claims would require minimizing "renewables support" through subsidies. ⁵⁶

The European Roundtable of Industrialists (ERT), meanwhile, wrote to Cañete in February 2015 to suggest that the new 2030 framework be interpreted to mean that "Energy efficiency measures should focus more on sectors outside the EU ETS." ⁵⁷ Their intention was to discourage the EU from putting specific policies in place to encourage efficiency in electricity generation or manufacturing.

The main fruits of this fresh round of lobbying can be seen in the Winter Package, which opens the door to the extension of fossil fuel subsidies while putting the brakes on support for renewables.⁵⁸ But it has also softened the ground for using the carbon price as a pretext for further weakening renewable energy or efficiency measures.

"Our request for a well-functioning and improved ETS could be significantly undermined with the impact of the multiple policies that overlap with it and that create additional costs," wrote BusinessEurope in a February 2016 lobby paper, which warned in particular about the impact of renewable energy and energy efficiency directives.⁵⁹

This position was then inserted into European Parliament proposals on how to amend the ETS directive, through the interventions of the right-of-centre European Peoples' Party and European Conservatives and Reformists MEPs on its environment and industry committees. A Draft Report from Ian Duncan MEP, who as the Environment Committee's rapporteur has the lead role in the Parliament's ETS reform, suggested that future monitoring should include a specific focus on "the interaction of the EU ETS with other Union climate and energy policies, including how those policies impact upon the supply-demand balance of the EU ETS".⁶⁰ A very similar wording has been proposed by the ITRE (industry) Committee.⁶¹ This offers potential hooks for lobbyists to chip away at the renewable energy and energy efficiency directives in future. There is some precedent for this – most notoriously, when staff at DG Clima advised against tougher efficiency measures for fear of collapsing the carbon price.⁶²

Divide and conquer at the Commission

When the European Commission creates a new directive, the task of formulating the legislation is delegated to one of 33 policy-specific departments (called Directorates General), which often have quite distinct institutional cultures, agendas, and lobbyists to whom they are willing to open their doors. DG Clima (Climate Action) has the lead role on emissions trading, as part of the EU's broader climate and energy framework, but this does not mean its position goes unchallenged.

When the ETS was last revised in 2008-2009, for example, energy intensive industries lobbied extremely hard against a Commission proposal to phase out the auctioning of pollution permits from 2013-2020. They won significant concessions, which allowed most industries to continue to receive permits for free. A system of "carbon leakage lists" - official designations of which sectors and sub-sectors of the economy were deemed to face threats to their competitiveness – was set up to determine how many permits each sector would receive. DG Enterprise was then given the task of setting up these lists, which marked a significant victory for its allies in BusinessEurope, since this assured a more sympathetic hearing for industry when criteria were established.⁶

In 2011 DG Clima proposed to exclude carbon offsets from the ETS – a belated recognition that a UN-backed system of credits for emissions reductions in developing countries lacked environmental integrity and were often generated by projects that harmed people living in their vicinity.⁶⁴ Since these credits had offered a cheap way for European companies to dodge their climate responsibilities, business lobbyists sought to apply pressure, in alliance with officials from DG Enterprise, to have the DG Clima stance reversed. 65

The setting of 2030 targets was a further case where division arose within the Commission. Günther Oettinger (then EU Commissioner for Energy) set himself against DG Clima's proposal of a 40 per cent climate target by 2030.⁶⁶ He was also opposed to the setting of a separate energy efficiency target (a measure still favoured by DG Clima), arguing instead for a weaker "energy intensity" proposal that had been put forward by German chemical companies BASF and Bayer.⁶⁷

In the process of revising the emissions trading directive business lobbyists have again attempted to exploit cracks within the European Commission. With the reorganization of the European Commission in 2014, DG Enterprise was scrapped, with a lot of its work taken up by the new DG Growth (the Directorate-General for Internal Market, Industry Entrepreneurship and SMEs). The steel and chemicals sectors, which are heavy energy users, sought to work their contacts there to undermine the proposals starting to emerge from DG Clima.

"Intelligence gathered from recent meetings indicates that DG Clima are already well advanced in their thinking as to how to reform the carbon leakage arrangements," a representative of CEFIC wrote to his counterpart in DG Growth in 2015, warning that its approach was "seeking to drive a wedge between different sectors in the energy intensive industries: a divide and rule strategy which would leave them free to push the above proposals through the system." He concluded, pointedly, "This approach flatly contradicts the EU's goal of economic recovery and growth," a phrase that could almost have been lifted from the mission statement of DG Growth itself.

ArcelorMittal was similarly scathing of DG Clima in correspondence to DG Growth, with the former's Impact Assessment on the proposed emissions trading directive drawing particular ire. It openly countenanced options that could see DG Growth, and the business-friendly "High Level Group on Administrative Burdens" (Stoiber Group) intervene on the question of the impact assessment.⁶⁸



A new "High-level expert group on Energy-Intensive Industries", established in April 2015 by Elżbieta Bieńkowska, the Commissioner in charge of DG Growth, further increased the pressure on DG Clima. Such groups are particularly influential at the early stages of legislative process, helping to shape (and sometimes even draft) Commission directives.⁶⁹

The 35 members of the Energy Intensive Industries (EII) expert group includes 10 from industry, including most of the main groups lobbying on the ETS, as well as 4 industry-linked research groups, with most other members of the group coming from governments.⁷⁰ This allowed lobbyists, who have a coordinated line, to dominate the agenda. Minutes of its May 2015 meeting record that "Industry sectors were very united concerning the priorities for the group and issues relevant for ETS reform."⁷¹ The main takeaways from the expert group read like a shopping list of the industry lobbyists' key concerns, including strong demands for a broad carbon leakage list, compensation for the indirect costs of emissions trading, and the removal of the cross-sectoral correction factor.⁷²

As with expert groups, the major business associations often lobby for new layers of influence within the Commission. The so-called 'Better Regulation' agenda is a clear example of this. Despite its name it was in fact originally promoted by the European Roundtable of Industrialists (ERT), BusinessEurope and others as a means to kill off and weaken regulation that industry dislikes.⁷³

In late 2014 and the spring of 2015, BusinessEurope used precisely this angle to attack the ETS, writing to European Commission President Jean-Claude Juncker and Vice-President Frans Timmermans to emphasise the need for consistency between the reform of emissions trading and the 'Better Regulation' agenda.

Lobbying the European Parliament

Once the Commission made its proposal for a revised ETS directive in July 2015, the focus of lobby attention in Brussels predictably shifted towards the European Parliament, which has the power to propose significant amendments or even reject the proposed directive (although that outcome seems highly unlikely in this case).

The bulk of the European Parliament's workload is handled through committees, with the Environment, Public Health and Food Safety (ENVI) Committee taking the lead on the revised ETS directive – though not before a lengthy fight for control with the ITRE (Industry, Research and Energy) Committee, which is often seen as being more sympathetic to the demands of industry.⁷⁴ The messy compromise saw ITRE share competence with ENVI on some of the aspects that are most subject to industry lobbying: measures to support energy-intensive industries (article 10b), "transitional" free allocations for energy sector modernization in poorer countries (article 10c), the modernization fund (article 10d) and some aspects of the innovation fund (article 10d).⁷⁵

ITRE and the Parliament's Development Committee (which has a relatively minor role on the ETS) have issued Opinions on ETS reform, which are then considered in the preparation of an ENVI report that is scheduled for a vote on 8 December 2016. That report (and further amendments proposed by parliamentary groupings) will then be considered at a plenary session of the European Parliament in Strasbourg, which is expected to happen in the first quarter of 2017.

Working by committees means that the actual work of lobbying is focused around a handful of Parliamentarians,

as one trade association lobbyist on EU climate policy explained:

(1) [T]here are 750-ish [MEPs]. Of whom about a tenth know anything about energy or climate or environment, and of those people about one third of them are heavyweights. So actually there's about 25 of them who really matter – these are the coordinators, the chairmen, the National delegation heads, the experts who are... the rapporteurs... I would personally consider myself a pretty crappy lobbyist if I didn't have the mobile phone numbers of all those MEPs, if I didn't know exactly where their offices were, and if I wasn't in email contact with them on a pretty regular basis.⁷⁶

The ENVI rapporteur in this case is Ian Duncan, a Scottish Conservative MEP and member of the European Conservatives and Reformists (ECR) grouping. The ITRE rapporteur is Frederick Federley, a Swedish Centre Party MEP and member of the Alliance of Liberals and Democrats for Europe (ALDE) grouping.

Shadow rapporteurs are also appointed from the major political groupings represented within the European Parliament.⁷⁷ The most influential of these – and those that are most inundated by lobbying – come from the two dominant political groupings in the Parliament, the European People's Party, and the Socialists & Democrats.

Pressure behind closed doors

European Parliamentarians face a full spectrum of lobbying on emissions trading reform. The strongest lobby has come from energy-intensive industry, who are focused on increasing the number of free emissions permits they receive. "They always come with the same approach," recalls one MEP, "If you don't give us free allowances we'll face competition strong and have to close factories, and jobs will be lost."⁷⁸ "They have various ways of putting pressure. They want private meetings... saying we're losing market share, we'd have to close plants, we're losing millions of euros. All intended to make us scared... It is a threatening pressure"

MEP

Lobbyists particularly favour private meetings with MEPs (and, failing that, their assistants), sending meeting requests to those who are more active on ETS reform on a monthly basis, in some cases.

The style of lobbying varies according to the audience. Sometimes, lobbyists approach MEPs softly proclaiming their industry expertise, explaining why certain aspects of what are proposed is not possible.⁷⁹ The accompanying lobby documents come with a bewildering array of graphs, pie charts, diagrams, and infographics. For example, lobbyists have suggested that existing improvements already bring them close to the technological limits of emissions reductions – even in cases where this is far from accurate.⁸⁰

The ETS is fertile ground for this type of highly technical lobbying, since even minor differences in how carbon leakage benchmarks are set, changes in what years are taken as a reference period, or adjustments to how sectors are classified, can result in billions of euros in free allowances.

If MEPs are deemed to be sympathetic, requests for regular meetings are backed by informal relationship-building.⁸¹ For those that seem less open, though, lobbyists do not shy away from a more threatening tone, as one MEP explained:

⁶⁶ They have various ways of putting on pressure. They want private meetings with us to tell us they are in a very serious situation, saying we're losing market share, we'd have to close plants, we're losing millions of euros. All intended to make us scared... It is a threatening pressure.⁸²

At the same time, MEPs face pressure from companies that are influential in their country or constituency. For example, the aluminium industry has pressured Italian MEPs regarding on the issue of indirect costs (compensation for electricity bills), while the steel sector talks up the risk of job losses to MEPs who have steel plants in their constituencies.⁸³ Lobbyists representing producers of fertilizers, chemicals, cement, and glass typically come with similar points.⁸⁴

In addition to private meetings, EU-level business and industry associations are very active at producing written lobby documents. ETS position papers set out key demands, often reinforced by similar messaging from national associations and individual companies. Lobbyists draft wording for amendments to the directive, in the hope that these will be proposed by sympathetic MEPs – or issue detailed sets of voting recommendations on the amendments under consideration by Parliament's Committees.⁸⁵ debate on the meaning of ETS reform for Central and Eastern Europe – the invite for which was circulated to all Parliamentarians by Marian-Jean Marinescu, a Romanian MEP and Vice-Chair of the European People's Party.⁸⁸

On 26 October, Eurelectric invited all members of the ENVI and ITRE committees to a "working breakfast on the priorities of the power sector under the revised EU ETS", featuring lan Duncan and representatives of the power sector. The correspondence was circulated by former Parliament President Jerzy Buzek, a Polish MEP for the European People's Party, in his capacity as chair of the ITRE committee.⁸⁹ Many more similar examples exist.

Public Events

Brussels lobbyists have also served up a bewildering array of ETS-related events throughout 2016 to coincide with the passage of the new directive through parliament. On 16 February, for example, Frederick Federley MEP tweeted:

"

Heavy #EUETS day. 4 events on ETS and now I attend ENVI informal shadows meeting. on ETS.⁸⁶

ETS lobby events take various forms, occasionally bordering on the ridiculous: "There's no better way to mark the

deadline for ETS amendments than an ETS-themed pub quiz!" begins one flyer for an event organised by the PR firm FTI consulting on behalf of FuelsEurope, "Grab your thinking caps and treat yourself to a night filled with drinks, food and prizes."

The most typical lobby events, though, are those that put key decision-makers on the platform, ensuring that they attend in the hope that they end up listening through the host's key lobby points too.⁸⁷ The promise of free food also tends to help. On II May Fertilizers Europe co-hosted a dinner

EPP: the lobbyists' friend

The European People's Party is particularly crucial to industry lobby efforts, since it is both the largest Parliamentary group and one that is seen as sympathetic to the demands of industry. Climate and competitiveness are given equal billing in the group's common position on ETS reform: "Our main concern is the competitiveness of European industry and the jobs it delivers. These need to be safeguarded while respecting our CO₂ reduction targets."⁹⁰

> But the actual positions taken by the EPP mostly stress measures that would offer opt-outs and subsidies to big polluters. It supports handing more free emissions permits to industry, a "harmonized" approach to compensating industry for the indirect (electricity) costs of the ETS, "a more targeted cross-sectoral correction factor", and enhanced monitoring of "investment leakage" (for definitions, see Carbon Welfare Glossary box, below).91 All of these positions are shared with BusinessEurope, and a number of the associations representing energy-intensive industries.





A carbon welfare glossary: what big business wants

A handful of key refrains are repeated in the demands of many of the corporate lobbyists working on the ETS. While these sound diverse and technical, they mostly boil down to demands for more subsidies for industry:

Harmonized compensation for indirect costs

Energy-intensive industries have long complained that, as well as having their own emissions reduction targets, the cost of emissions allowances factored into electricity prices means they have to pay more to meet their energy needs. They also claim (with some exaggeration) that they cannot pass these costs onto consumers without damaging their global competitiveness.⁹²

In response, lobbyists are asking for a "harmonized" EU-wide compensation scheme for the "indirect costs" of emissions trading. This could result in EU member states compensating energy-intensive industry billions of euros to help pay their electricity bills. The cost to individual countries would be covered by carbon permit auction revenues, although giving a massive rebate to big polluters would restrict those countries' capacity to invest in measures that have a more lasting climate benefit.

Cross-sectoral correction factor

The "cross-sectoral correction factor" is a measure to ensure that the planned number of free allowances is not exceeded – a possibility that could arise because free allowances are first calculated by member states and only subsequently checked by the Commission to ensure consistency. But it also serves a second key function as a back-stop to limit the overall impact of any new loopholes introduced as a result of corporate lobbying.

For example, if the oil and gas industry successfully gains free allowances for the electricity used on offshore rigs, but the overall limit on free allowances remains the same, other sectors would lose out. If that is repeated across the whole ETS, industrial sectors would be competing with each other for larger shares of the same pie. Instead, corporate lobbyists want a bigger pie so that all industries get more free allowances. The losers in this scenario would be ordinary citizens and the climate, since more handouts reduce the amount of permits that are auctioned, reducing in turn the amount of money that could be invested in a shift to a low-carbon economy or absorbed back into national budgets.

Dynamic allocation

The allocation of emissions permits is currently based on a system of "benchmarks". Individual "installations" (factories, refineries, etc.) are awarded free permits according to a formula that takes into account their historical level of emissions, as well as a measure of carbon intensity for their particular sector or sub-sector.⁹³ The total number of free allowances is capped, so if the sum of individual calculations exceeds a pre-defined limit, the "cross-sectoral correction factor" kicks in to reduce what each installation receives.

Business lobbyists (led by BASF, BusinessEurope and others) argue that the current fixed allocation system should be replaced by a new system of "dynamic" (or "flexible") allocation.⁹⁴ The main feature of this proposal is that it would remove the cap. Put simply, the "flexible" element just means growing the pot of free allowances that subsidize industry.

A ST

4. Key Lobbyists

BusinessEurope: high access, low ambition

BusinessEurope is the European employers' confederation, speaking for businesses from 34 countries with the stated aim of "ensuring that Europe remains globally competitive."⁹⁵ In practice, its repeated attempts to obstruct and weaken EU climate policy is driven by a handful of energy-intensive industries, such as BASF, BP, and ArcelorMittal.⁹⁶

In the debate on the 2030 Climate and Energy Framework, for example, BusinessEurope lobbied hard against a 40 per cent climate target, and in favour of scrapping separate renewable energy and energy efficiency targets. Though it failed in these over-arching objectives, it succeeded in watering down these targets in favour of a focus on emissions trading, as well as securing an intention to phase out renewable energy subsidies.⁹⁷

BusinessEurope's core lobby agenda for the revised emissions trading directive, echoed by lobbyists from all of the energy intensive industries, has been to ensure that firms continue to receive as many subsidies as possible – while complaining that the Commission's proposal "fails to strike the right balance and, therefore, needs to be substantially amended."⁹⁸ It has reinforced this message through letters, position papers, and lobby events, as well as using its status as the European employers' federation to gain significant access to high-level decision makers. At the same time, BusinessEurope coordinates closely with the national federations that comprise its membership, to ensure that national governments hear the same lobby points echoed back at them.

Increased subsidies and investment leakage

BusinessEurope's proposed amendments to the ETS focus on asking for a greater number of free emissions permits, or rule changes that would likely result in more subsidies. For example, BusinessEurope has consistently called for greater "flexibility" in how carbon leakage claims are assessed, the scrapping of the "cross-sectoral correction factor", and "harmonized" compensation for indirect carbon costs (see Carbon Welfare Glossary, page 16, for definitions). More broadly, BusinessEurope has framed its discussion of emissions trading around a story about "investment leakage". In response to studies that have shown that "carbon leakage" is not actually happening as a result of emissions trading, BusinessEurope wrote to Cañete and MEPs in February 2016 that, "It is key to understand that it is not because 'carbon leakage' in the strict sense of relocation has been avoided that 'investment leakage' is not happening."⁹⁹

The concept of "investment leakage", first introduced in lobby documents a year previously, is built around a correlation between falling EU investment in energy-intensive sectors and the costs of factoring carbon into investment decisions.¹⁰⁰ Needless to say, no actual evidence that the one factor causes the other is offered.

In October 2016, for example, at BusinessEurope's High-Level Conference on ETS Reform and Investment Leakage, ETS rapporteur Ian Duncan MEP, EPP shadow-rapporteur Ivo Belet MEP, and DG Clima Director General Jos Delbeke shared panels with lobbyists from Shell and CEFIC, as well as BusinessEurope Director General Markus Beyrer.¹⁰¹ BusinessEurope even resorted to a spurious "survey" – conducted with as much methodological rigour as an online poll – to illustrate that its members had a shared fear of "investment leakage."¹⁰²

While the Commission's proposed directive did not originally take up the language of investment leakage, lobbying at the European Parliament has paid some dividends. The ITRE (industry) Committee of the Parliament has suggested amending the goal of "avoiding carbon leakage" to a broader objective of "avoiding the risk of carbon and investment leakage", the new language mirroring BusinessEurope's suggestions.¹⁰³ Similar amendments have been made via the Parliament's ENVI (environment) Committee, which will

BusinessEurope at a glance

Lobby spend: €4,000,000 € - €4,249,999¹⁰⁴ Meetings with Commission elite: 139¹⁰⁵ Key members: 106 national employers' confederations and companies such as ArcelorMittal, BASF, Bayer, BP, ENI, ENGIE, ExxonMobil, Repsol. Shell, Statoil, Total BusinessEurope's core lobby agenda for the revised emissions trading directive, echoed by lobbyists from all of the energy intensive industries, has been to ensure that firms continue to receive as many subsidies as possible

meet on 8 December 2016 to propose a consolidated set of amendments to the proposed Directive that the whole Parliament will later vote on.

Such nuances can make a big difference, sometimes worth billions of euros. If the ETS Directive eventually includes "investment leakage" as the yardstick for free pollution permits, that opens the door for ratcheting up the level of windfall profits that big polluters can make from the scheme.

Energy intensive industries: lobby with a one track mind

Energy intensive industries – which include producers of chemicals, metals, cement, fertilizers, glass, and paper – are consistently the most active lobbyists on emissions trading, since they have the most to gain financially if the rules are changed to hand out free pollution permits, or to offer EU-wide compensation for the indirect costs of emissions trading on their electricity supplies.

When the Commission proposed the gradual phase-out of free pollution permits, starting from 2013, a huge lobby effort from these industries ensured that the handouts continued – despite the fact that the "carbon leakage" they complained about has not materialized.¹⁰⁷ The success of their lobby efforts can be seen in how far the Commission's position has shifted. Originally, the Commission proposed that pollution permits would be fully auctioned from 2020 onwards. Its suggestion now is that industries covered by the ETS will still receive billions of euros worth of free allowances until at least 2030.

There are several layers of lobbyists working to ensure that the subsidies from emissions trading continue. As well as having their voice disproportionately amplified by cross-sectoral groups such as BusinessEurope (see above) or the European Roundtable of Industrialists (ERT), an Alliance of Energy Intensive Industries (AEII) acts as an umbrella body to help coordinate lobbying between 14 sectoral trade associations. These include CEFIC (chemicals), Cembureau (cement), CEPI (paper), FertilizersEurope, and Eurometaux (non-ferrous metals, such as aluminium, copper and nickel) and Eurofer (steel).

National industry associations play a key role too – notably through the influence of the chemicals sector in the BDI (German Business Federation). At a more local level

Energy-intensive industry lobby at a glance

AEII

(Alliance of Energy Intensive Industries)

In spite of being a very active lobbyist, sending numerous position papers and other documents to decision-makers in Commission and Parliament, the Alliance of Energy Intensive Industries is not itself registered in the Transparency Register (although its members are).

CEFIC

[European Chemical Industry Council] Lobby spend: $\in 10,220,000^{117}$ Meetings with Commission elite: 47^{118}

Key members:¹¹⁹ European chemicals associations and corporations such as Arkema, Bayer, BP, Chevron, ExxonMobil, OMV, Repsol, Shell, Total

BASF:

Lobby spend: €2,300,000¹²⁰ Meetings with Commission elite: 14¹²¹

Bayer

Lobby spend: €1,989,000¹²² Meetings with Commission elite:17¹²³

FertilizersEurope

Lobby spend: €354.400¹²⁴ Meetings with Commission elite:14¹²⁵

Cembureau

Lobby spend: $\leq 400,000 \in - \leq 499,999^{126}$ Meetings with Commission elite: 11^{127}



representatives of individual companies have sought to influence MEPs by suggesting "carbon leakage" could result in job losses in their own constituencies.¹⁰⁸

Many voices, common demands

Energy intensive industries have tended to echo a series of common demands throughout the debate on ETS reform: asking for more free emissions allowances, "dynamic" allocation, scrapping the cross-sectoral correction factor, and harmonized compensation for indirect carbon costs (see Carbon Welfare Glossary, page 16, for definitions).

The high levels of coordination between energy intensive industry lobbyists also works to protect them against what they see as "divide and rule" tactics coming from elsewhere. In March 2016, for example, France and the UK proposed a "tiered approach" to the allocation of free permits in the fourth phase of the ETS (2021-2030), which is covered by the new directive.¹⁰⁹ The proposal would divide companies into four tiers, compared to the two proposed by the Commission, in an attempt to focus free pollution permits on the sectors perceived as being most exposed to the risk of carbon leakage.

This proposal initially created splits between industry lobbyists, with the steel and fertilizer sectors reportedly open to the suggestion – calculating that it would not harm their chances of receiving free allowances, and may even enhance their subsidies. In April 2016, however, BusinessEurope was already putting out a paper expressing "strong reservations on such an approach",^{no} while AEII put out a statement (notably, missing Eurofer and FertilizersEurope as signatories) suggesting that "the 'tiered approach' would introduce an unnecessary and unfair discrimination between sectors."^{III} By September 2016, a group of 15 energy-intensive industry associations had signed up to a common statement rejecting tiering. While this was still not endorsed by the fertilizers and steel lobbies, they also closed ranks around the rejection of tiering.^{II2}

Aligning "national" interests with industry interests

Energy intensive industries also lobby hard at the level of EU member states, and with some success. For example, aluminium smelters in Italy have pushed for an EU-wide scheme that would compensate the full "indirect costs" of the ETS (in terms of electricity prices), a stance that Italy has supported at Council, in a joint position with France.

Italian MEPs have also been targeted by the aluminium lobby. It appears to be no coincidence that seven Democratic Party MEPs (from the Socialists and Democrats grouping) submitted an amendment to the ENVI Committee calling for, "A centralised arrangement at European Level... to compensate installations... exposed to a genuine risk of carbon leakage due to significant greenhouse gas emissions costs passed through to electricity prices."¹¹³ The fact that five Forza Italian MEPs (from the European Peoples Party) submitted a virtually identical amendment does not seem coincidental either.¹¹⁴

The cement sector also appears to have a champion in the Council, with Spain lobbying to ensure that cement remains in the list of sectors at risk of carbon leakage. When the ETS was last reformed, the cement sector successfully qualified for free pollution permits under carbon leakage rules – despite strong evidence that the sector has a tiny exposure to international competition – largely thanks to significant pressure from France on behalf of cement giant Lafarge.¹¹⁵ As one MEP noted, it is clear to everyone by now that cement should not be among the sectors covered, but this might still be the case if Spain keeps up the pressure.¹¹⁶

The steel sector: it's the jobs stupid!

The steel sector is the most active of all industries lobbying on emissions trading, with Eurofer, a trade association that includes national steel associations and the biggest steel companies, and ArcelorMittal leading the charge.

Steel lobbyists have repeatedly argued against ambitious climate targets. Back in 2009, for example, they were at the centre of efforts to install "carbon leakage" exemptions at the heart of the ETS.¹²⁸ As reward for that effort, steel companies now have the dubious honour of being the biggest profiteers from EU emissions trading. As shown in the graphic on page 2I, steel companies made €8 billion in windfall profits from the ETS between 2008 and 2014.¹²⁹ ArcelorMittal, the largest and most vocal of these companies, accounts for over €2.5 billion of this total.¹³⁰ The biggest share of these profits came from making inflated claims about what emissions trading would cost, and then passing the bill for that onto consumers.¹³¹

Steel lobbyists were at the centre of efforts to install "carbon leakage" exemptions at the heart of the ETS. As reward for that effort, steel companies now have the dubious honour of being the biggest profiteers from EU emissions trading

Despite strong evidence showing that steel companies "strategically exaggerate their vulnerability to carbon pricing", steel sector lobbyists are again demanding that the EU gives them more free pollution permits until 2030.¹³² The demands made by steel companies echo those made by other energy-intensive industries: more free pollution permits ("without correction factor"); a guarantee that the indirect costs of carbon (higher electricity prices) will be fully compensated in all EU member states; and more "achievable" benchmarks aligned to recent production levels (see Carbon Welfare Glossary, page 16).¹³³

The bad news for the climate is that many of these demands appear to have been taken on board either by political groups at the European Parliament, or by countries acting as lobbyists for their steel industry.

The steel toolkit: massive outreach

From October 2014 to October 2016, access to document requests on emissions trading from DG Clima, Energy, Growth, the office of Commission President Juncker, and Vice President for Better Regulation Timmermans show that ArcelorMittal and Eurofer were the most active industry lobbyists.¹³⁴ During this time, they bombarded the Commission with a plethora of position papers, legal studies, requests for

Steel lobby at a glance

Eurofer

Lobby spend: €600.000 - €699.999¹⁴⁸ Meetings with Commission elite: 49¹⁴⁹ Key members:¹⁵⁰ National steel associations and companies such ArcelorMittal, Tata steel, ThyssenKrupp

ArcelorMittal

Lobby spend: $1500,000 - 1749,000^{151}$ Meetings with Commission elite: 40^{152}

Tata Steel

Lobby spend: \notin 300,000 - \notin 399,999¹⁵³ Meetings with Commission elite: 2¹⁵⁴

ThyssenKrupp

Lobby spend: €800,000€ - €899,999¹⁵⁵ Meetings with Commission elite: 7^{156}



The steel sector is one of the most actively engaged in lobbying on ETS reform, with ArcelorMittal and Eurofer closely trailing Shell as the top lobbyists, in terms of visits to EU Climate and Energy Commissioners Cañete and Šefčovič.

in-person meetings, and emails full of demands and exaggerated claims.

According to several MEPs the steel industry has also lobbied the European Parliament extensively.¹³⁵ Its chief lobbyist, Eurofer Director General Axel Eggerts, maintains good contacts there, having previously worked as the parliamentary assistant to European Peoples Party MEP Karl-Heinz Florenz.¹³⁶

Legal and technical smokescreens

As part of the ETS review, DG Clima was obliged to make an Impact Assessment.¹³⁷ The results made harsh reading for the steel sector, debunking claims that the EU ETS would cost it money and showing that it could actually make another €13 billion by passing through non-existent carbon "costs" to consumers.

In response, the steel sector used considerable resources to cloud the credibility of the DG Clima study. For instance, a representative of ArcelorMittal wrote to Timmermans' cabinet, in November 2014, complaining that the impact assessment was "very flawed" and "structurally misused" by Clima.¹³⁸

Eurofer then commissioned a rival study from the consultancy Ecofys, which concluded that the steel sector will face €34 billion in direct and indirect costs in the period 2021-2030.¹³⁹ Civil society groups Carbon Market Watch and Sandbag have shown this new figure to be flawed and inconsistent, however.¹⁴⁰

As well as contesting DG Clima's numbers, Eurofer and ArcelorMittal¹⁴¹ both commissioned legal studies to interpret article 2.9 of the European Council Conclusions of October 2014. Their purpose was to avoid the application of the cross-sectoral correction factor. For example, in a letter to the Head of Cabinet at DG Clima, ArcelorMittal complains that "Unfortunately your services have indicated that they ignore this advice and misinterpret this guidance, by trying to state that this final allocation of the left over "rest" means that the correction factor stays. This has no legal basis, rational nor climate purpose, as you can read in the legal opinions."¹⁴²

Threats and exaggerations

Another favoured trick from the steel industry's playbook involves spreading the fear of massive job losses and plant closures, and then blaming these on emissions trading. For example, a letter from 58 CEOs of steel companies sent to heads of states and governments of all EU members, copied to Commission President Juncker, suggested that "this legislation has the potential to make or break the steel industry".¹⁴³ In another letter dated November 2014, ArcelorMittal warned Timmermans' Cabinet that "since its start the original ETS Commission proposals would all have closed most energy intensive industries".¹⁴⁴

ArcelorMittal also sought to pressure Commissioner Cañete by warning of the potential consequences of emissions trading for jobs, noting that the company has "about 100,000 direct employees in Europe, including substantial presence in Spain".¹⁴⁵ The letter goes on to suggest a meeting at which ArcelorMittal "would like to show you the impact [ETS reform scenarios] would have in reality, on each of our main plants in Europe, including Spain". In fact ArcelorMittal's Spanish steel plants gained more windfall profits from emissions trading than any other company operating in Spain, totalling an estimated €575 million from 2008-2014.¹⁴⁶

As one MEP has explained, the threat of job losses has worked wonders in the European Parliament, where the local steel industry has approached individual MEPs who have a steel factory in their constituency.¹⁴⁷ Even MEPs with more progressive views on the ETS reform appear to have caved in to these scaremongering claims. However, declining jobs in the European steel industry are not a result of the ETS or other climate policies, but the result of an oversupply of cheap steel from China, which the EU can do little about because of World Trade Organisation rules.

Oil and Gas: extracting new subsidies

Lobbyists for oil and gas companies, including BP, Statoil, and Shell, have been instrumental in pushing for an EU climate policy focussed on emissions trading, at the expense of ambitious renewable energy and energy efficiency measures. It doesn't require sleuthing skills to see why: all three companies have put investments in gas at the centre of their strategy, and the ETS potentially rewards this focus.¹⁵⁷ In fact, BP and Shell played a historically important role in the creation of the scheme in the first place.¹⁵⁸

Oil and gas companies continue to actively lobby on the ETS, with Shell having more emissions trading-related meetings with the EU Commissioners for climate and energy, and their Cabinets, than any other company or trade association (see page 21).

FuelsEurope, the trade association of multinational oil and gas companies operating refineries in the EU, has been at the centre of the industry's Brussels lobbying on the details of ETS reform. Its main concerns echo those of the other energy intensive industries (see "Carbon Welfare Glossary", above).¹⁵⁹

BP, Shell, and Statoil are also part of the Zero Emissions Platform (ZEP), a technology platform for Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS) managed by the lobby consultancy Weber Shandwick.¹⁶⁰ They want the Innovation and Modernisation funds to offer generous subsidies for CCS, a controversial promise that carbon will be removed from the atmosphere

Oil and gas lobby at a glance

FuelsEurope

Lobby spend: $\leq 2.250,000 \in - \leq 2.499,999^{166}$ Meetings with Commission elite: 14^{167}

Key members: Includes all of the largest EU producers (Shell, BP, Total, Eni, Statoil and Repsol) alongside climate laggards ExxonMobil and Koch Industries Shell

BP

Lobby spend: €4,500,000 - €4,749,000¹⁶⁸ Meetings with Commission elite: 34¹⁶⁹

Lobby spend: €2.500,000 - €2.749,000¹⁷⁰ Meetings with Commission elite: 35^{171} Oil and gas companies have pushed hard for a new loophole for offshore production that could save North Sea operators around €1.7 billion

(allowing for continued burning of fossil fuels) rather than replaced with cleaner energy from renewables.¹⁶¹

Oil and gas companies have also pushed hard for a new loophole for offshore production that could save North Sea operators around \in 1.7 billion (£1.5 billion).¹⁶² The idea is to give offshore oil and gas platforms free emissions permits to cover the electricity they produce for their own use – a measure lobbied for by BP, Shell, Eni, and the International Oil and Gas Producers industry association.¹⁶³

This effort appears to have found a champion in Ian Duncan MEP, the ENVI rapporteur, who included an amendment that would give offshore oil producers free permits in his draft report on the revised ETS directive, published on 31 May 2016.¹⁶⁴ The report also includes measures that would make it easier for offshore platforms to access "innovation" funding for Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS).

Duncan's sympathy for the oil and gas lobby should come as no surprise. He has previously boasted of his role in amending EU law "to ensure that onerous emissions reduction targets do not apply to offshore installations", and that his "energy priorities" include ensuring that "the EU must not pass law that threatens Scotland's oil and gas industry."¹⁶⁵

The many-faced electricity lobby

There are two main aspects to power sector lobbying on emissions trading: a push to secure the central role of emissions trading in EU climate policy at the expense of renewables and energy efficiency measures, and a focus on maintaining support for fossil fuel power generators in central and Eastern Europe.

The dominant lobbyists here are Eurelectric, the European electricity industry association, and the 'Magritte Group' (named after the surrealist painter), which includes ten of Europe's largest electricity companies – principally those with heavy investments in electricity generation from gas.¹⁷² Renewable energy lobbyists play an increasing role too al-though disturbingly, in recent years fossil fuel companies have moved in to steer these groups towards a joint push for gas.¹⁷³

Tougher targets, weaker policies

Throughout the ETS debate Eurelectric has sought to present itself as a champion of tougher climate action, although the truth of its positions is rather more complex. On the positive side, in November 2016 Eurelectric came out in support of increasing the annual emissions reductions required by the ETS to 2.4 per cent (compared to the Commission's 2.2 per cent proposal) – breaking ranks with the status quo

Electricity lobby at a glance

Magritte Group

Launched in May 2013 the group is not registered in the Transparency Register although it is a main player for energy policies and produces loads of lobbying documents. Its members are registered.

Key members: Centrica, Cez Group, Gas Natural Fenosa, GasTerra, Edp, Enel, Engie, Fortum, Iberdrola, Innogy (RWE subsidiary)

Iberdrola:

Lobby spend: \leq 500,000 - \leq 599,999¹⁸⁴ Meetings with Commission elite: 26¹⁸⁵

Centrica:

Lobby spend: $\[ensuremath{\in} 200,000\]ensuremath{\in} -\[ensuremath{\in} 299,999^{186}\]$ Meetings with Commission elite: 5¹⁸⁷

Enel:

Lobby spend: $\[ensuremath{\in} 2,000,000 - \[ensuremath{\in} 2,249,999^{188}\]$ Meetings with Commission elite: $\[ensuremath{36} 1^{189}\]$

Eurelectric

Lobby spend: €500,000 - €599,999¹⁹⁰ Meetings with Commission elite: 31¹⁹¹ Key members:¹⁹² national electricity associations



promoted by BusinessEurope.¹⁷⁴ This higher goal remains some way short of what the EU would need to do to meet its fair share of global climate commitments, but is at least more consistent with the EU's own long-term decarbonisation goals.¹⁷⁵

At the same time, however, Eurelectric has consistently argued for the ETS as the "cornerstone" of EU climate policy, and used this argument as a defence against measures to promote renewables or energy efficiency. As a Brussels renewable energy lobbyist noted, Eurelectric has "a lot of experts at their office doing nothing but thinking of ways to make life difficult for renewable energy."¹⁷⁶

Eurelectric has also argued strongly in favour of Modernisation Funds being controlled by central and eastern European member states (rather than EU institutions), a system that is likely to benefit their continued support for fossil fuel infrastructure.¹⁷⁷

The old guard

The Magritte Group (dubbed the "ETS gang") represents an old guard of fossil fuel producers, despite the fact that it also presents itself as championing climate action – for example, by welcoming measures to cancel some surplus emissions allowances.¹⁷⁸ In reality, the Magritte Group is fighting a "cynical" campaign to undermine renewable energy, having made bad strategic choices by investing in new coal and gas plants over the last decade, as Green MEP Claude Turmes has pointed out.¹⁷⁹ Its strategy is fairly simple: lobbying in favour of emissions trading and a carbon price as a bulwark against stronger renewable energy and energy efficiency targets. It has also lobbied against renewable energy subsidies, while its members continue to benefit from fossil fuel subsidies.¹⁸⁰ As a Brussels renewable energy lobbyist noted, Eurelectric has "a lot of experts at their office doing nothing but thinking of ways to make life difficult for renewable energy"

The Magritte Group were up to their usual tricks just ahead of the publication of the Winter Package in November 2016, ostensibly supporting a stronger ETS, while at the same time some of its member companies were reportedly suggesting that the EU should avoid tougher energy efficiency measures.¹⁸¹

Fossil fuel subsidies

The second focus of lobbying by electricity generators focuses on the continued provision of free allowances to companies operating in central and eastern Europe (article Ioc), and a new Modernisation Fund to support energy generators in the same countries. With article Ioc mainly benefitting coal-fired power stations at present, the Commission proposed watering down the power of EU member states to control this funding. Eurelectric has argued against this.¹⁸²

The Greek state electricity company – supported by amendments put forward to ITRE by Greek MEPs – has also sought access to free emissions permits under article 10c, and Modernisation funding. While there is a good case for extending support to the country after the EU's imposition of devastating austerity measures, the amendments suggested could actually end up subsidizing the development of new coal-fired power plants in the country.¹⁸³

Concluding remarks

The ETS – the EU's flagship programme for tackling climate change – was billed as a system to make big polluters pay. In stark contrast, however, it has been a means for polluters to extract billions in windfall profits, while gaining from loopholes and opt-outs that allow them to avoid taking action to reduce climate change.

The ETS reform directive, which is currently passing through the European Parliament and Council, will inaugurate a fourth phase of emissions trading that extends the scheme to 2030. Each revision has started with the promise of greater environmental integrity, fewer subsidies for polluters, and higher carbon prices.¹⁹³ But it has failed every time.

Revising the ETS over and over again does not lead to different results, because its basic, flawed premise remains the same: emissions trading creates a market in which the supply side is determined by political decisions, rather than related to demand. And behind those decisions lies a world of heavy lobbying and entrenched interests, where big polluters have a far stronger hand than the handful of public interest groups hoping for incremental changes to make the scheme better.

This report has exposed just how strong the hand of the corporate lobbyists is. A loophole extending free permits in response to largely fictional "carbon leakage", which was opened up by energy-intensive industry lobbying in 2009, has now become a chasm.¹⁹⁴ This time around, lobbyists have convinced the Commission to adopt a reform (based on Council recommendations) that would offer them \in 160 billion in free pollution permits. Further lobbying on the Parliament suggests that total could reach over \in 175 billion.

A compensation scheme for big polluters' electricity bills could add another \in 58 billion to that total, while further loopholes could be put in place for offshore oil producers, and even coal plants. Coming on the back of billions in windfall profits that big energy companies and industry have already made from the ETS, these proposals amount to the extension of a massive subsidy scheme for big business. And it is ordinary people who pick up the bill.

Underpinning this carbon welfare system is a story that serious climate policy is a threat to European competitiveness. This narrative needs to be challenged far more robustly. As the Commission's own study found, 'carbon leakage' remains a myth.

There is certainly some truth in the story that heavy industry, and the jobs it provides, are under severe threat in the EU. But this has little or nothing to do with climate policy. Free trade deals (and the World Trade Organisation) have exposed European producers to cheaper competition, while low global shipping costs, cheap labour, and poor working conditions have made it cheaper to produce outside the EU.

Understanding that backdrop can also help clarify the nature of the threat that corporate lobbyists are making when they talk about carbon leakage. In effect, many lobbyists are saying that the companies they represent might move their factories elsewhere to secure greater profits, unless the EU offers them subsidies to increase their profits here. There's a word for that and it isn't 'leakage' – it's blackmail.

In response to this distortion of the climate debate, two things should happen that go far beyond the tweaking of emissions targets within the ETS or closing a few loopholes.

First, the Commission needs to re-evaluate who it is meaningfully engaging when making policy, and keep corporate lobbyists at arms-length. Article 5.3 of the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control and its accompanying guidelines provide a positive example: it suggests decision-makers should restrict their interactions with the tobacco industry to the imposition of regulations, while ensuring that whatever interactions are necessary are conducted transparently.¹⁹⁵ The Commission, and also the European Parliament, the Council, and member states, would all do well do follow suit with the lobbyists of big polluters, with regard to climate change policy.

Second, it is time to recognise that emissions trading is beyond repair. As we have shown in our *Life Beyond Emissions Trading* report, there are a whole set of measures that could help the EU move beyond emissions trading, creating more and better jobs in the process.¹⁹⁶ Instead of paying the polluters, the EU should be looking to bolster its energy efficiency policies and targets, subsidise renewables, and invest in a Just Transition to a fairer and cleaner economy. The time for carbon welfare is long past.

Methodology

The data on meetings with stakeholders held by Commissioner Cañete, Vice-President Šefčovič and their respective Cabinets published online (in four separate calendars, one for each Commissioner and each Cabinet) forms the basis of the data analysis in the infographics 'Privileged access for business' and "Top emissions trading lobbyists".¹⁹⁷

All calculations were based on the information publicly available on those calendars between 3 November 2014 and 3 October 2016. Any meetings added since the cutoff date have not been included. Equally, methodological difficulties due to the way the Commission records data may increase the margin for error. The data reflects meetings that Cañete. Šefčovič and their Cabinets had with lobbyists that feature emissions trading as part of their explicit focus. Many more meetings (e.g. on Energy Union or climate agenda) may have discussed emissions trading reform as part of their broader agenda but were not included.

There were some inherent shortcomings in the data compiled from the Commission's online meeting disclosure, which complicates the interpretation. As much of the information on stakeholders is cross referenced with a database from the Commission's Transparency Register (TR), the variation in data quality in that register further impedes the work.¹⁹⁸

The categorization of organizations as "business" and "public interest" groups is based on the classification and subclass chosen by each organization in its Transparency Register entry.

As a result, some organizations that CEO might consider as representative of corporate interests are not listed as such. For example, the Institutional Investors Group on Climate Change has registered itself as an NGO although its members include major banks, funds, and investors.

Business refers to TR subclasses 'Companies & groups', 'Other inhouse lobbyists', 'Trade and business organizations', 'Professional consultancies', 'Self employed consultants', Public interest refers to TR subclasses 'Non-governmental organizations, platforms and networks and similar' and 'Trade unions and professional associations'. The figures declared for lobby spend (in section 4 of the report) are drawn from declarations in the EU Transparency Register, as compiled in the LobbyFacts database (https://lobbyfacts.eu/), visited on 30th November 2016.

The data for meetings with "Commission elite" for all companies and groups is compiled from the LobbyFacts database (https://lobbyfacts. eu/), visited on 30th November 2016. This only covers meetings held since December 2014 with commissioners, their cabinet members or directors-general at the European Commission; other lobby meetings with lower-level staff may have taken place, but the European Commission doesn't publish information about such meetings. All information comes from European Commission web pages.

Figures for the estimated value of free allowances and subsidies are based on a ≤ 25 per EU Allowance Unit (EUA) of one tonne of CO₂. consistent with the Commission's Impact Assessment accompanying the "Proposal for a Directive to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments" (the ETS reform directive). July 2015.

We assume between 6.3 billion (Impact Assessment figure) and 7.1 billion (5 per cent reduced auctioning figure) between 2021-2030. The suggestion of "at least €175 billion" falls short of the upper level of this range, because it is assumed that some proportion of the allow-ances removed from auctioning would be placed within Modernization, Innovation or other potential funds.

The figure of "up to \in 58 billion" in subsidies from a harmonized system of compensation for indirect carbon costs is based on an industry estimate of 2.3 billion allowances between 2021-2030, and assumes the removal of a cross-sectoral correction factor (as some lobbyists have suggested).

It should be noted that there is a very wide range of plausible assumptions that might be used in determining the projected value of free emissions allowances and subsidies, so these figures should be treated as indicative.

Disclaimer: all numbers in the report should be taken as approximate, and are subject to a reasonable margin of error.

Notes

- I "Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ TXT/?uri=CELEX:52015PC0337
- 2 All data in the executive summary are fully referenced throughout the report.
- 3 "ETS Reform: Looney Tunes or Merry Melodies?", Ian Duncan, *The Parliament Magazine*, 8 June 2016, https://www.theparliamentmagazine. eu/articles/opinion/ets-reform-looney-tunes-or-merry-melodies
- 4 "Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ TXT/?uri=CELEX:52015PC0337
- 5 "Financial crisis a turning point in lobbyists' fortunes", Joshua Chaffin, *Financial Times*, 13 March 2009, https://next.ft.com/ content/64689f18-of69-11de-bato-0000779fd2ac
- 6 "The CO₂ emissions of the European power sector: economic drivers and the climate-energy policies' contribution". Berghmans Nicolas, Chèze Benoît, Alberola Emilie and Chevallier Julien, October 2014, CDC Climate Research Working Paper, n 2014-17 http://www.cdcclimat.com/IMG/ pdf/14-10_cdc_climat_r_wp_14-17_power_sector_in_the_eu_ets-2.pdf
- 7 "Assessing the factors behind CO₂ emissions changes over the phases I and 2 of the EU ETS: an econometric analysis" Olivier Gloaguen and Emilie Alberola, CDC Climate Research Working Paper No 2013-15, October 2013, http://www.cdcclimat.com/IMG/pdf/13-10_cdc_climat_r_wp_13-15_assessing_the_factors_behing_co2_emissions_changes. pdf
- 8 See examples in "Life Beyond Emissions Trading", Oscar Reyes, Corporate Europe Observatory, 21 January 2014, http://corporateeurope.org/ climate-and-energy/2014/01/life-beyond-emissions-trading
- 9 See, for example, "Revealed: cover-up plan on energy target, Ministers urged to lobby for get-out on renewables", Ashley Seager and Mark Milner, *the Guardian*, 13 August 2007, https://www.theguardian.com/ environment/2007/aug/13/renewableenergy.energy
- 10 "European Council (23 and 24 October 2014) Conclusions", Brussels, 24 October 2014, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/ pressdata/en/ec/145397.pdf
- II "Commission proposes new rules for consumer centred clean energy transition", 30 November 2016, https://ec.europa.eu/energy/en/news/ commission-proposes-new-rules-consumer-centred-clean-energy-transition.
- 12 "Commission Staff Working Document, Impact Assessment Accompanying the document Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/ sites/clima/files/ets/revision/docs/impact_assessment_en.pdf, European Commission
- 13 The Impact Assessment calculates the value of the 400 million allowances in the Innovation fund as up to €10 billion, based on a €25/ton carbon price. The Modernisation Fund is worth 2 per cent of auction revenues, which implies "a net transfer of 223 million allowances, translating into potentially as much as € 5.5 billion." pp.54, 70. Industry has also lobbied for an increase in the scale of these funds.
- 14 "CCU in the EU ETS: risk of CO₂ laundering preventing a permanent CO₂ solution", Bellona, 26 October 2016, http://bellona.org/publication/ bellonabrief-ccu-in-the-eu-ets-risk-of-co2-laundering-preventing-apermanent-co2-solution
- 15 Letter from Eurofer Director-General Axel Eggert to Climate Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete, dated 3 July 2015, Brussels, <u>https://www.asktheeu.org/en/request/2471/response/8930/attach/html/ro/LettreToAriasCanete.pdf.html</u>
- 16 "Carbon Leakage Evidence Project Factsheets for selected sectors", Ecorys, Rotterdam 23 September 2013, https://cc.europa.eu/clima/sites/clima/ files/ets/allowances/leakage/docs/cl_evidence_factsheets_en.pdf
- 17 "Asymmetric industrial energy prices and international trade", Misato Sato and Antoine Dechezleprêtre, February 2015, Centre for Climate Change, Economics and Policy Working Paper No. 202, Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment Working Paper No.178

http://www.lse.ac.uk/GranthamInstitute/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/ Working-Paper-178-Sato-and-Dechezlepretre.pdf

- 18 "European Council (23 and 24 October 2014) Conclusions", Brussels, 24 October 2014, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/ pressdata/en/ec/145397.pdf
- 19 "Minutes from the Ist meeting of High Level Expert Group on energy-intensive industries", Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs DG, 27 May 2015, http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/index. cfm?do=groupDetail.groupDetailDoc&id=19686&mo=1
- 20 Competitiveness Council Luxembourg 1 October 2015. Informal Lunch Debate on the Reform of the EU Emissions Trading System ("EU ETS"), Presidency Background Paper.
- 21 "Ending the affair between polluters and politicians", Corporate Europe Observatory and Friends of the Earth Europe, 19 March 2014, https://corporateeurope.org/climate-and-energy/2014/03/ ending-affair-between-polluters-and-politicians
- 22 "Leaked EU energy package subsidises fossil fuels, undermines renewables", Aline Robert, *EurActiv*, 15 November 2016, https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy/news/ leaked-eu-energy-package-subsidises-fossil-fuels-undermines-renewables/
- 23 "Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments" Explanatory Memorandum, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/ HTML/?uri=CELEX:52008PC0016&from=EN
- 24 "Industry windfall profits from Europe's carbon market How Energyintensive Companies Cashed in on their Pollution at Taxpayers' expense", Carbon Market Watch Policy Briefing, March 2016, http://carbonmarketwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Policy-brief_Industry-windfallprofits-from-Europe%E2%80%99s_web_final-1.pdf
- 25 "Commission Staff Working Document, Impact Assessment Accompanying the document Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/ sites/clima/files/ets/revision/docs/impact_assessment_en.pdf, p.29 €16obn figure assumes that close to 6.3 billion allowances are handed out free, based on a €25/ton carbon price.
- 26 "BE Amendments on the EU ETS Revision", undated; "Contribution from Belgium to Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost -effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", Council of the European Union Brussels, 17June 2016, http://data.consilium.europa.eu/ doc/document/ST-10237-2016-ADD-2/en/pdf
- 27 "EU-ETS debate: what does the cement industry really want?", September 2016, http://www.cembureau.be/newsroom/article/eu-ets-debatewhat-does-cement-industry-really-want; "Tiered approach impacts seriously the majority of energy-intensive industries in the EU and their associated value chains", CEFIC et al, September 2016, http://www.cefic. org/Documents/Other/Cefic-signed-joint-industry-letter-calling-fairapproach-to-reform-ETS-September2016.pdf
- 28 Own calculation, based on €25/ton carbon price (as used in the Commission's Impact Assessment) and up to 5 per cent of allowances being allocated for free instead of auctioned. The number here is a conservative estimate that assumes some of the allowances are reallocated to specified funds rather than all just being handed out for free. As with all forward projections of the value of ETS allowances, there is considerable scope for variation based on what assumptions are used regarding the carbon price, the state of the EU economy in the next decade, major events (e.g. Brexit), and so on.
- 29 MEP interview, 25 November 2016
- 30 "Commission Staff Working Document, Impact Assessment Accompanying the document Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/ sites/clima/files/ets/revision/docs/impact_assessment_en.pdf, p.157
- 31 Own calculation, based on Impact Assessment p. 160, a carbon price of €25/ton, and a compensation system that was not subject to adjustment by a cross-sectoral correction factor: "In the hypothetical case of a fully harmonised system, industry itself has estimated a need of 2.3 billion allowances in 2021-30, or 36% of all allowances available for free allocation in

this period." "Commission Staff Working Document, Impact Assessment Accompanying the document Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/ sites/clima/files/ets/revision/docs/impact_assessment_en.pdf

- 32 "Fossil fuel subsidies from Europe's carbon market the Lessons Learnt with Article 10c of the EU ETS Directive and Recommendations for the post-2020 Period", Carbon Market Watch Policy Briefing, April 2016, http://carbonmarketwatch.org/ policy-brief-fossil-fuel-subsidies-from-europes-carbon-market/
- 33 "MEP launches bid to boost North Sea industry with law change", Andrew Liddle, *Energy Voice*, 31 May 2016, <u>https://www.energyvoice.com/oilandgas/north-sea/110911/mep-launches-bid-boost-north-sea-industry-law-change/</u>
- 34 "Consultation on revision of the EU Emission Trading System (EU ETS) Directive", DG CLIMA, <u>http://ec.europa.eu/clima/consultations/articles/0024_en.htm</u>
- 35 "ETS Phase IV Proposal", lan Duncan, 31 May 2016, http://www.ianduncan. org.uk/index.php/site/article/ets_phase_iv_proposal
- 36 "European Council (23 and 24 October 2014) Conclusions", Brussels, 24 October 2014, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/ pressdata/en/ec/145397.pdf
- 37 See, for example, "Open Letter to the Prime Minister outlining how 2°C demands an 80% cut in EU emissions by 2030", Kevin Anderson, <u>http://kevinanderson.info/blog/letter-to-the-pm-outlining-how-2c-demands-an-80-cut-in-eu-emissions-by-2030/</u>
- 38 ITRE Opinion on the proposal for a directive to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments, II November 2016, http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/ getDoc.do?pubRef=-%2f%2fEP%2f%2fNONSGML%2bCOM-PARL%2bPE-582.103%2b04%2bDOC%2bPDF%2bV0%2f%2fEN
- 39 The Juncker Commission agreed on a common set of rules that apply to Commissioners, their Cabinets, and the Directors-General of the Commission services. From I December 2014, the Commission commits to, within two weeks of each meeting, publish on its website the dates, locations, names of the organisations and self-employed individuals met and the topics of discussion of its bilateral meetings.
- 40 "Cañete takes European fossil fuel interests to Marrakech climate summit", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 16 November 2016, https://corporateeurope.org/environment/2016/11/ canete-takes-european-fossil-fuel-interests-marrakech-climate-summit
- 41 The remaining 5 per cent of meetings were with "Others", a category that includes local and regional authorities.
- 42 The request asked for a list of meetings (excluding the Commissioner, his Cabinet and the Director-General) and interest representatives since 1st December 2014, www.asktheeu.org/en/request/ meetings_between_dg_climate_acti
- 43 Meetings between 1st December 2014 and July 2015. The great majority of those were with the private sector.
- 14 It should be noted that the energy savings targets were only "indicative" at national level. Environmental groups were pushing for these to become binding, to ensure greater effectiveness – but the energy companies argued they should be scrapped altogether. See "Why Europe needs binding targets for 2030 – for greenhouse gas emissions reductions, renewable energy and energy savings", Friends of the Earth Europe, <u>http:// www.foeeurope.org/2030-climate-plan</u>
- 45 "2030 climate and energy policy: the time is now", Friends of the Earth Europe, Brussels, May 2013, https://www.foeeurope.org/sites/default/ files/publications/2030_briefing_may2013.pdf and "Hat-trick 2030: An Integrated Climate and Energy Framework", European Renewable Energy Council, 2013, http://www.qualenergia.it/sites/default/files/articolo-doc/ EREC_Hat-trick2030_April2013.pdf
- 46 For more details, see "Ending the affair between polluters and politicians", Corporate Europe Observatory and Friends of the Earth Europe, 19 March 2014, https://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/attachments/ endingaffair_briefing_final.pdf
- 47 "Shell lobbied to undermine EU renewables targets, documents reveal", Arthur Neslen, *the Guardian*, Brussels, 27 April 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/apr/27/ shell-lobbied-to-undermine-eu-renewables-targets-documents-reveal
- 48 "BP lobbied against EU support for clean energy to favour gas, documents reveal", Arthur Neslen, *the Guardian*, Brussels, 20 August 2011, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/aug/20/ bp-lobbied-against-eu-support-clean-energy-favour-gas-documents-reveal
- 49 See "Ending the affair between polluters and politicians", Corporate Europe Observatory and Friends of the Earth Europe, 19 March 2014,

https://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/attachments/endingaffair_briefing_final.pdf for more details.

- 50 "Update I -European utilities urge policy reform to avert black-outs", Geert De Clercq and Barbara Lewis, *Reuters*, Brussels, II October 2013, <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/utilities-renewables-ceos-idUKL6NoIIIUF20131011</u>
- 51 Letter from Business Europe Director-General Markus Beyrer to then Commission President Jose Manuel Barroso, 14 February 2013, https:// www.businesseurope.eu/sites/buseur/files/media/imported/2013-00166-E. pdf
- 52 "A policy framework for climate and energy in the period from 2020 to 2030", Council of the European Union, Brussels, 3 February 2014, http:// register.consilium.europa.eu/doc/srv?l=EN&f=ST%205644%202014%20 REV%201
- 53 "Structural reform of the ETS", no date, <u>http://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/ets/reform_en</u>; "The Eternal Surplus of the Spineless Market", Sandbag, March 2015, <u>https://sandbag.org.uk/site_media/pdfs/reports/The_Eternal_Surplus.pdf</u>
- ⁵⁴ "10 priorities to boost investment, growth & employment what companies expect from the new Commission", BusinessEurope, Brussels, 2014, https://www.businesseurope.eu/sites/buseur/files/media/imported/2014-00976-E.pdf
- 55 "Cooking the planet -Big Energy's year of privileged access to Europe's climate commissioners", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 4 November 2015, p.11, <u>https://corporateeurope.org/environment/2015/11/</u> cooking-planet
- 56 "Electricity Market Design: Fit for the low-carbon transition", Eurelectric, p.9, https://www.asktheeu.org/en/request/3092/response/10670/ attach/6/2016%2005%2003%20EURELECTRIC%20enclosure.pdf
- 57 Cover letter from the European Roundtable of Industrialists (ERT) to Climate Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete dated 4 February 2015, Ares(2015)484433, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulations (GestDem 2015-3670), and Ares(2015)484433 "Position Papers & Facts and Figures", ERT Position paper, January 2015, <u>http://www.ert. eu/sites/ert/files/generated/files/document/ert_position_papers_on_energy_and_climate_change.pdf</u>
- 58 "EU lifeline to coal could derail renewable energy transition", Greenpeace, 30 November 2016, http://www.greenpeace.org/eu-unit/en/News/2016/ EU-lifeline-to-coal-could-derail-renewable-energy-transition/
- 59 "BUSINESSEUROPE comments on the Commission's EU ETS reform proposal", position paper, BusinessEurope, Brussels, Io February 2016, https://www.iv-net.at/media/filer_public/94/1b/941be405-fo23-4f7d-9b92-d5a1caa8a69b/businesseurope_comments_on_the_commissions_eu_ets_reform_proposal.pdf
- 60 Amendment 25 "Draft Report on the proposal for a directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/ EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Parliament, Brussels, 31 May 2016, http://www.europarl. europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-%2f%2fEP%2f%2fNONSGML%2b-COMPARL%2bPE-582.397%2b02%2bDOC%2bPDF%2bV0%2f%2fEN
- 61 "Draft Opinion on the proposal for a directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Parliament, Brussels, 26 April 2016, http://www.europarl.europa. eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-%2f%2fEP%2f%2fNONSGML%2bCOM-PARL%2bPE-582.103%2b01%2bDOC%2bPDF%2bV0%2f%2fEN
- 62 "Split emerges in the Commission over energy-efficiency measures", Sonja van Renssen, *European Voice*, Brussels, 16 June 2011, <u>http://www.politico.eu/article/</u> split-emerges-in-the-commission-over-energy-efficiency-measures/
- 63 "EU Emissions Trading System: failing at the third attempt", Carbon Trade Watch and Corporate Europe Observatory, April 2011, https:// corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/sites/default/files/files/article/ eu-ets_briefing_april2011_0.pdf
- 64 See "Trading carbon: how it works and why it is controversial", FERN, Brussels, 17 August 2010 http://www.fern.org/tradingcarbon
- 65 "Laughing all the way to the (carbon offset) bank: collusion between DG Enterprise and business lobbyists", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, April 2011, https://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/sites/ default/files/article/cdm_ban_delay_final.pdf
- 66 "Oettinger rallies opposition to 2030 CO₂ target", Arthur Neslen, *EurActiv*, Brussels, 29 January 2014, https://www.euractiv.com/section/ trade-society/news/oettinger-rallies-opposition-to-2030-co2-target/
- 67 "EU Commission under German industry's thumb?", Brook Riley, European Council for an Energy Efficient Economy, Brussels, October 2013, http://www.eceee.org/all-news/columnists/Brook-Riley/ EU-commission-under-german-industrys-thumb
- 68 CEFIC email to DG Growth (sender and recipient name redacted), 16 March 2015, accompanying "Discussion paper on reform of the Carbon

Leakage measures", obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulations, (Gestdem 2015/3667); ArcelorMittal email to DG Growth (Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs), names of both sender and recipient redact- ed, 7 January 2015, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulations, Gestdem 2015/3667. On the Stoiber Group, see "The crusade against 'red tape': How the European Commission and big business push for deregulation", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 31 October 2014 <u>https://corporateeurope.org/</u> power-lobbies/2014/10/crusade-against-red-tape-how-european-commission-and-big-business-push

- 69 "The Commission's new rules on Expert Groups: the good, the bad, the ugly and the even uglier", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, I June 2016, https://corporateeurope.org/expert-groups/2016/06/ commissions-new-rules-expert-groups-good-bad-ugly-and-even-uglier
- 70 Full list of members: http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/ index.cfm?do=groupDetail.groupDetail&groupID=3326
- 71 "Minutes from the 1st Sherpa Group meeting on the energy-intensive industries", Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs DG, Brussels, 8 May 2015, http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/index. cfm?do=groupDetail.groupDetailDoc&id=26326&mo=1
- 72 "Minutes from the Ist meeting of High Level expert Group on energy-intensive industries", Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs DG, Brussels, 27 May 2015, http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/ index.cfm?do=groupDetail.groupDetailDoc&id=19686&no=1
- 73 "Better Regulation, Corporate-friendly deregulation in disguise", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, I June 2016, <u>https://</u> corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/betterregulationfaq01062016.pdf; "Industry welcomes Juncker's 'better regulation' agenda", Claire Davenport, EndsEurope, Brussels, II September 2014, <u>http://www.endseurope.com/</u> article/36919/industry-welcomes-junckers-better-regulation-agenda
- 74 "EU ETS reform work risks delay as Parliament committee bunfight rumbles on", Ben Garside, *Carbon Pulse*, 6 January 2016, <u>http://</u> carbon-pulse.com/13044/
- 75 "EU political party chiefs strike deal on ETS reform", Ben Garside, *Carbon Pulse*, 28 January 2016, http://carbon-pulse.com/14819/
- 76 "Lobbying by Trade Associations on EU Climate Policy", Ben Fagan-Watson, Bridget Elliott and Tom Watson, Policy Studies Institute, March 2015, p.25. http://www.psi.org.uk/pdf/2015/PSI%20Report_Lobbying%20 by%20Trade%20Associations%200n%20EU%20Climate%20Policy.pdf
- 77 In ENVI, the shadow rapporteurs were: Bas Eickhout (Greens/EFA, NL), Kateřina Konečná (GUE/NGL, CZ), Eleonora Evi (EFDD, IT), Ivo Belet (EPP, BE) and Jytte Guteland (S&D, SE). The shadow rapporteurs for ITRE were: Esther de Lange (EPP, NL), Edouard Martin (S&D, FR), Hans-Olaf Henkel (ECR, DE) and Peter Eriksson (Verts/ALE, SE). (EPP also lists Francoise Grossetete, EPP Vice-Chair, as a key player: http://www. eppgroup.eu/news/EPP-Group-priorities-for-ETS-reform)
- 78 MEP interview, 23 November 2016.
- 79 "The brash and the soft-spoken: Lobbying styles in a transatlantic comparison", Cornelia Woll, *MPIfG Journal, 2012, p.200* http://link.springer. com/article/10.1057%2Figa.2012.10 http://www.mpifg.de/pu/mpifg_ja/ IGA_1_2012_Woll.pdf
- 80 See, for example, "ETS: risks and solutions for Europe's fertilizer industry", Fertilisers Europe, <u>http://fertilizerseurope.com/fileadmin/documents/ ETS/I._Fertilizers_Europe_documents/ETS_version_for_web.pdf</u>; MEP Interview, 25 November 2016.
- 81 "Lobbying by Trade Associations on EU Climate Policy", Ben Fagan-Watson, Bridget Elliott and Tom Watson, Policy Studies Institute, March 2015, p.25-26 http://www.psi.org.uk/pdf/2015/PSI%20 Report_Lobbying%20by%20Trade%20Associations%200n%20EU%20 Climate%20Policy.pdf
- 82 MEP interview, 23 November 2016.
- 83 MEP interview, 25 November 2016.
- 84 MEP interviews, 21 November, 23 November and 25 November 2016.
- 85 "Voting recommendations on the amendments tabled to the EU ETS draft reform proposal in the Committee on Industry, Research and Energy (ITRE) - A EURELECTRIC response paper", Eurelectric, Brussels, September 2016, http://www.eurelectric.org/media/293050/eurelectric_eu_ets_voting_recommendations_for_itre-2016-030-0495-01-e.pdf
- 86 https://twitter.com/federley_eng/status/699614582546026496
- 87 "Lobbying by Trade Associations on EU Climate Policy", Ben Fagan-Watson, Bridget Elliott and Tom Watson, Policy Studies Institute, March 2015, p.28 http://www.psi.org.uk/pdf/2015/PSI%20Report_Lobbying%20 by%20Trade%20Associations%200n%20EU%20Climate%20Policy.pdf
- 88 "Invitation to dinner-debate on The ETS reform and what it means for Central and Eastern Europe", 29 April 2016.
- 89 "INVITATION: Breakfast on the ETS reform priorities for the power sector", 18 October 2016. Buzek has past form in promoting industry-friendly positions on climate and energy issues. See

"Lobbying under the radar continues: MEP-industry forums still avoid scrutiny", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 12 October 2015, https://corporateeurope.org/power-lobbies/2015/10/ lobbying-under-radar-continues-mep-industry-forums-still-avoid-scrutiny

90 "EPP Group priorities for ETS reform", European People's Party, Brussels, 4 May 2016, http://www.eppgroup.eu/news/ EPP-Group-priorities-for-ETS-reform

- 92 "Does the energy intensive industry obtain windfall profits through the EU ETS? An econometric analysis for products from the refineries, iron and steel and chemical sectors" Sander de Bruyn, Agnieszka Markowska, Femke de Jong, Mart Bles, CE Delft, Delft, April 2010 http://www.ce.nl/publicatie/does_the_energy_intensive_industry_obtain_windfall_profits_through_the_eu_ets/1038; see also "Calculation of additional profits of sectors and firms from the EU ETS", Sander de Bruyn, Ellen Schep and Sofia Cherif, CE Delft, Delft March 2016 http://www.cedelft.eu/publicatie/calculation_of_additional_profits_of_sectors_and_firms_from_the_eu_ets/1763
- 93 Historical production data is taken from either 2005-2008 or 2009-2010. The Commission has proposed that 2013-2017 and 2021-2025 become the new historical reference periods for the fourth phase of the scheme, which runs 2021-2030. The benchmark is taken from whichever period has higher production values (a flexibility that already makes it easier for industry to claim it has made reductions). The Commission has proposed updating the historical reference years, but keeping the basic system of allocating allowances the same.
- 94 The "Dynamic Industry Fund proposal", BASF, 2014; "Dynamic allocation for the EU Emissions Trading System", Ecofys, 2014, <u>http://www.ecofys.</u> com/files/files/ecofys-2014-dynamic-allocation-for-the-eu-ets.pdf See also "Carbon Leakage Rebuttal", Carbon Market Watch, September 2014, <u>http://</u> carbonmarketwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/carbon-leakage-rebuttal_WEB_final.pdf
- 95 https://www.businesseurope.eu/mission-and-priorities
- 96 "Climate Business", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 24 November 2009, https://corporateeurope.org/climate-business-documentary
- 97 "Ending the affair between polluters and politicians", Corporate Europe Observatory and Friends of the Earth Europe, 19 March 2014, <u>https://</u> corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/attachments/endingaffair_briefing_final.pdf
- 98 "BUSINESSEUROPE comments on the Commission's EU ETS reform proposal", position paper, BusinessEurope, Brussels, IO February 2016, https://www.iv-net.at/media/filer_public/ 94/1b/941be405-f023-4f7d-9b92-d5a1caa8a69b/businesseurope_comments_on_the_commissions_eu_ets_reform_proposal.pdf
- 99 "BUSINESSEUROPE comments on the Commission's EU ETS reform proposal", position paper, BusinessEurope, Brussels, Io February 2016, p.5, https://www.iv-net.at/media/filer_public/94/1b/941be405-f023-4f7d-9b92-d5arcaa8a69b/businesseurope_comments_on_the_commissions_eu_ets_reform_proposal.pdf https://www.businesseurope.eu/sites/ buseur/files/media/position_papers/iaco/2016-02-10_ets_reform.pdf
- 100 "BUSINESSEUROPE response to the consultation on the revision of the EU ETS Directive", BusinessEurope position paper, Brussels, 16 March 2015, https://www.businesseurope.eu/sites/buseur/files/media/ imported/2015-00255-E.pdf
- 101 "High-level conference EU ETS reform and investment leakage Myth or reality?", conference co-organized by BusinessEurope, the Slovak Presidency and Ivo Belet, Member of European Parliament, 11 October 2016, https://www.businesseurope.eu/events/high-level-conference-euets-reform-and-investment-leakage-myth-or-reality
- 102 "BusinessEurope survey results: what is the effect of the current and future EU-ETS carbon price on investment decisions by companies?", BusinessEurope, Brussels, 2016, https://www.businesseurope.eu/sites/ buseur/files/media/other_docs/2016-10-11_ets/what_is_the_effect_of_ the_current_and_future_eu-ets_carbon_price_on_investment_decisions_by_companies.pdf
- 103 "ITRE Opinion on the proposal for a directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Parliament, Brussels, 24 April 2016, http://www.europarl.europa. eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-%2f%2fEP%2f%2fNONSGML%2bCOM-PARL%2bPE-582.103%2b01%2bDOC%2bPDF%2bV0%2f%2fEN
- 104 Financial year I January to I December 2015. For more detail on all the data on lobby spend for all companies and groups mentioned in the report, see the box on methodology. <u>https://lobbyfacts.eu/</u> representative/5154b37b6eod410faa845848df201e92/businesseurope
- 105 All meetings with elite in Commission mentioned for all companies and groups in the report cover meetings held since December 2014. For more detail see the box on methodology. <u>https://lobbyfacts.eu/</u> representative/5154b37b6eod410faa845848df201e02/businesseurope

⁹¹ Ibid.

- 106 https://www.businesseurope.eu/about-us/ asgroup-our-partner-companies
- 107 "Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments" Explanatory Memorandum, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/ HTML/?uri=CELEX:52008PC0016&from=EN
- 108 Interview with MEP, 25 November 2016.
- 109 "Implementation of Tiered Free Allocation in Phase IV of EU ETS: a joint non-paper by France and the United Kingdom", <u>http://carbon-pulse.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Implementation-of-Tiered-Free-Allocationin-Phase-IV-of-EU-ETS-a-joint-n...pdf</u>
- 110 "Post-2020 EU ETS reform: BUSINESSEUROPE views on the Tiered Approach", BusinessEurope, Brussels, 4 April 2016, http://www.cembureau.be/sites/default/files/documents/Doc8883_BUSINESSEUROPE_ ViewsTieringEUETS_2016-04-14.pdf
- 111 "Reaction to the tiered approach to carbon leakage protection", Brussels, 19 April 2016, http://www.cembureau.be/sites/default/files/documents/ Doc8912_AEII_Tiering_2016-04-19.pdf
- 112 "Energy-intensive industry continues to call for free EU CO₂ permits", Nina Chestney, *Reuters*, London, 27 September 2016, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-carbon-industry-idUSKCNIIXICJ</u>
- 113 ENVI amendment 380, submitted by Massimo Paolucci, Renata Briano, Damiano Zoffoli, Simona Bonafe, Elena Gentile, Nicola Caputo, Caterina Chinnici (all Democrat Party, S&D) "Amendments 301-448 Draft report Ian Duncan, on the proposal for a directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Parliament, Brussels, 7 July 2016, <u>http://www.europarl.europa.eu/ RegData/commissions/envi/projet_rapport/2016/585585/amendements/ ENVI_AM(2016)585585_EN.pdf.</u>
- 114 ENVI amendment 381, submitted by Elisabetta Gardini, Giovanni La Via, Massimiliano Salini, Alberto Cirio, Antonio Tajani (all Forza Italia, EPP). "Amendments 301-448 Draft report Ian Duncan", Op. Cit.
- "Industry lobbying on emissions trading scheme hits the jackpot: the cases of Arcelor Mittal and Lafarge", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 21 May 2010, https://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/sites/default/ files/files/resource/lafarge_arcelor_mittal_jackpot.pdf
- 116 Interview with MEP 25 November 2016.
- II7
 Financial year I January to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.

 eu/representative/dfid877b2a2f4f7fa7dfob9cc4f954d8/

 european-chemical-industry-council
- 118 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/dfrd877b2a2f4f7fa7dfob9cc4f954d8/ european-chemical-industry-council
- 119 http://www.cefic.org/About-us/Our-Members/
- 120 Financial year I January to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/233d1859a1304ddbagba66f9d18ea994/basf-se
- 121 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/233d1859a1304ddba9ba66f9d18ea994/ basf-se
- 122 Financial year I January to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/4193629ab768429489b9f3d8e7a21e13/bayer-ag
- 123 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/4193629ab768429489b9f3d8e7a21e13/ bayer-ag
- 124 Financial year I January I December 2014, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/773dcofdr78f4534b5d4da1bb522eb7a/fertilizers-europe
- 125 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/773dc9fd178f4534b5d4da1bb522eb7a/ fertilizers-europe
- 126 Financial year 1 January 1 December 2014, https://lobbyfacts. eu/representative/a91d5c3ob9504a27b86a773b233b5c17/ cembureau-the-european-cement-association
- 127 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/a91d5c30b9504a27b86a773b233b5c17/ cembureau-the-european-cement-association
- 128 "Industry lobbying on emissions trading scheme hits the jackpot: the cases of ArcelorMittal and Lafarge", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 21 May 2010, https://corporateeurope.org/climate-and-energy/2010/05/ industry-hits-carbon-leakage-jackpot
- 129 "Industry windfall profits from Europe's carbon market How Energyintensive Companies Cashed in on their Pollution at Taxpayers' Expense", Carbon Market Watch, Brussels, March 2016, http://carbonmarketwatch. org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Policy-brief_Industry-windfall-profitsfrom-Europe%E2%80%99s_web_final-1.pdf

Data from "Calculation of additional profits of sectors and firms from the EU ETS", Sander de Bruyn, Ellen Schep and Sofia Cherif, CE Delft, Delft March 2016 http://www.cedelft.eu/publicatie/calculation_of_addition-al_profits_of_sectors_and_firms_from_the_eu_ets/1763

It has to be noted that the report covers the profits made in 19 countries, and not in all 28 ETS countries.

- 130 Own calculations based in the report "Calculation of additional profits of sectors and firms from the EU ETS", Sander de Bruyn, Ellen Schep and Sofia Cherif, CE Delft, Delft March 2016 <u>http://www.cedelft.eu/publicatie/ calculation_of_additional_profits_of_sectors_and_firms_from_the_eu_</u> ets/1763
- 131 The rest, €235 million, come from profits using offsets for compliance.
- 132 "To what extent are EU steel companies susceptible to competitive loss due to climate policy?" Chukwumerije Okereke and Devin McDaniels, Energy Policy, volume 46m July 2012, pp. 203-215
- 133 "An effective EU ETS that delivers both CO₂ reductions and a competitive industry", letter by 60 CEOs of the European steel industry to Commission President Juncker, Brussels, 24 June 2015, https://www. asktheeu.org/en/request/2471/response/8930/attach/19/20150624%20 CEO%20letter%200n%20ETS%20to%20COM%20president%20Juncker. pdf
- 134 Former Trade Commissioner Karel De Gucht's is member of the board of ArcelorMittal: https://corporateeurope.org/revolvingdoorwatch/cases/ karel-de-gucht
- 135 Interviews with MEPs 21 November, 25 November 2016.
- 136 "Industry lobbying on emissions trading scheme hits the jackpot: the cases of ArcelorMittal and Lafarge", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 21 May 2010, https://corporateeurope.org/climate-and-energy/2010/05/ industry-hits-carbon-leakage-jackpot
- 137 "Commission Staff Working Document Impact Assessment Accompanying the document Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Commission, Brussels, 15 July 2015, http://ec.europa.eu/clima/ policies/ets/revision/docs/impact_assessment_en.pdf
- 138 Legal Opinion on Article 2.9 of the Council Conclusions of October 2014, comissioned by Arcelor Mittal, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulation, Ares(2015)2303755, 2 June 2015, GestDem 2015-3670.
- 139 "Carbon costs for the steel sector in Europe post 2020, Impact Assessment of the proposed ETS revision", Ecofys, June 2016 http://www.eurofer.org/ News%26Events/Press%20releases/Press%20Release%20%20EU%20 ETS%20reform%20must%20%E2%80%9Cbette.fhtml
- 140 "Debunking steel myths on the EU's carbon market", Carbon Market Watch, 8 July 2016. http://carbonmarketwatch.org/debunking-steelmyths-on-the-eus-carbon-market/; https://sandbag.org.uk/blog/2015/ dec/21/future-carbon-costs-eu-steel-sector-are-not-high-f/
- 141 Legal Opinion on Article 2.9 of the Council Conclusions of October 2014, comissioned by Arcelor Mittal, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulation, Ares(2015)2303755, 2 June 2015, GestDem 2015-3670.
- 142 Ibid.
- 143 "Open letter by 58 CEOs of the European steel industry to Heads of State and governmenst", sent by Eurofer Director-General Axel Eggerts, 13 October 2016, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulations, https://www.asktheeu.org/es/request/3351/response/II568/ attach/4/Ares%202016%205939412%201.pdf
- 144 Email from Robert Jan Jeekel, ArcelorMittal Head of Institutional Affairs to Ben Smulders from Timmermans' Cabinet, 27 November 2014, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulation, ref. GestDem No 2015/3668 and 3669.
- 145 ArcelorMittal Cover email to head of Cañete's Cabinet, Cristina Lobillo Borrero, 15 january 2015, obtained by CEO through freedom of information regulations, Ares(2015)181265.
- 146 "Calculation of additional profits of sectors and firms from the EU ETS", Sander de Bruyn, Ellen Schep and Sofia Cherif, CE Delft, Delft March 2016, p.72, http://www.cedelft.eu/publicatie/calculation_of_additional_profits_of_sectors_and_firms_from_the_eu_ets/1763
- 147 Interview with MEP, 24 November 2016.
- 148 Financial year 1 January 2015 to 1 December 2015, https:// lobbyfacts.eu/representative/9edode316b01474ca5a43d39a6off268/ the-european-steel-association
- 149 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/9edode316b01474ca5a43d39a6off268/ the-european-steel-association
- 150 http://www.eurofer.eu
- ISI
 Financial year I January 2015 to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/4191e581f6024bce83cdff63625c5be0/arcelormittal
- 152 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/4191e581f6024bce83cd1f63625c5beo/ arcelormittal
- 153 Financial year 1 April 2014 to 1 March 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/ce7e232f1438408fb87295d3c76c76rd/tata-steel-europe
- 154 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/ce7e232f1438408fb87295d3c76c761d/ tata-steel-europe

- 155 Financial year I October 2014 to I September 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/346f7foad25d4dabbo18fe983fb8ed76/thyssenkrupp-ag
- 156 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/346f7foad25d4dabbo18fe983fb8ed76/ thyssenkrupp-ag
- 157 A price on carbon can help gas become cheaper than coal power, although it is not particularly effective at encouraging renewables.
- 158 See "Carbon Trading: how it Works and why it fails", Tamra Gilbertson and Oscar Reyes, Critical Currents no. 7, November 2009, http:// www.thecornerhouse.org.uk/sites/thecornerhouse.org.uk/files/ OscarTamCarbonTrade.pdf
- 159 https://www.fuelseurope.eu/uploads/Modules/Resources/fe_ets_def_pages.pdf
- 160 See "The climate smokescreen PR companies lobbying for big polluters in Europe", Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 7 December 2015, https://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/attachments/the_climate_smokescreen_04.pdf pp.22-23.
- 161 "ZEP Postion Paper on the ETS Review", ZEP, 20 May 2015, <u>http://www.zeroemissionsplatform.eu/library/publication/256-zetetsrevision.html</u>
- 162 "MEP launches bid to boost North Sea industry with law change", Andrew Liddle, *Energy Voice*, 31 May 2016, <u>https://</u> www.energyvoice.com/oilandgas/north-sea/II0011/ mep-launches-bid-boost-north-sea-industry-law-change/
- 163 Consultation on revision of the EU Emission Trading System (EU ETS) Directive http://ec.europa.eu/clima/consultations/articles/0024_en.htm
- 164 "Draft Report on the proposal for a directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2003/87/EC to enhance cost-effective emission reductions and low-carbon investments", European Parliament, Brussels, 31 May 2016, http://www.europarl.europa. eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-%2f%2fEP%2f%2fNONSGML%2bCOM-PARL%2bPE-582.397%2b02%2bDOC%2bPDF%2bV0%2f%2fEN
- 165 Ian Duncan's website, <u>http://www.ianduncan.org.uk/index.php/site/</u> my_energy_priorities
- 166 Financial year I January to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/od23d049ef014721bd0e3ecb8284a486/fuelseurope
- 167 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/od23d049ef014721bd0e3ecb828 4a486/fuelseurope
- 168 Financial year I January to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/5c3fbbd0f4ec4a5684955ce51301502f/shell-companies
- 169 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/5c3fbbd9f4ec4a5684955ce51301502f/ shell-companies
- 170 Financial year I January to I December 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/ed84c5ea6c6c404f8d62a254fr83ed57/bp-p-l-c
- 171 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/ed84c5ea6c6c404f8d62a254f183ed57/ bp-p-l-c
- 172 The original 11 members of the Magritte group accounted for more than half of the EU's energy generation capacity – although it has been weakened in recent years by the restructuring of energy giants E.On and RWE, which split off their renewables businesses from fossil fuel and nuclear generators in the face of massive losses E.On has left the Magritte Group. RWE's new subsidiary Innogy remains a member: http://www.engie.com/ en/journalists/press-kits/magritte-group-european-energy-policy/
- 173 See "Fossil fuel firms accused of renewable lobby takeover to push gas", Arthur Neslen, *the Guardian*, Brussels, 22 January 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/jan/22/fossilfuel-firms-accused-renewable-lobby-takeover-push-gas and "Energy companies divided over renewable energy in Brussels", Hendrik Steringa, *Energy Post*, Brussels, 22 October 2015, http://energypost.eu/ energy-companies-divided-renewable-energy-lobby-brussels/
- 174 "EURELECTRIC calls on EU legislators to adopt measures to strengthen the EU ETS", Eurelectric, Brussels, 24 November 2016, <u>http://www.</u> eurelectric.org/news/2016/eurelectric-calls-on-eu-legislators-to-adoptmeasures-to-strengthen-the-eu-ets/
- 175 "Open Letter to the Prime Minister outlining how 2°C demands an 80% cut in EU emissions by 2030", Kevin Anderson, <u>http://kevinanderson.</u> info/blog/letter-to-the-pm-outlining-how-2c-demands-an-80-cut-in-euemissions-by-2030/
- 176 "Energy companies divided over renewable energy in Brussels", Hendrik Steringa, *Energy Post*, Brussels, 22 October 2015, http://energypost.eu/ energy-companies-divided-renewable-energy-lobby-brussels/
- 177 See "Reform of the EU ETS, a EURELECTRIC statement", Eurelectric, Brussels, May 2016, http://www.eurelectric.org/media/278460/20160531_ statement_on_eu_ets_reform_final-2016-030-0299-01-e.pdf
- 178 http://www.engie.com/en/journalists/press-releases/magritte-initiative-industrial-commitment-carbon-market/ and "European Commission's legislative proposal to revise the EU Emissions Trading Scheme Directive, A EURELECTRIC position paper", Eurelectric,

Brussels, November 2015, http://www.eurelectric.org/media/243492/ eurelectric_position_on_eu_ets_reform_final-2015-030-0579-01-e.pdf

- 179 "Carbon Market Won't Help our Planet Renewables and Efficiency Will", Claude Turmes, Member of the European Parliament, Paris, 7 December 2015, https://www.dropbox.com/s/cstcx185pt8lkrp/2015%2012%2007%20 -%20CT%20-%20Carbon%20markets%20are%20not%20the%20solution. pdf?dl=0
- 180 "Energy CEOs call for end to renewable subsidies", EurActiv.com with Reuters, 11 October 2013, https://www.euractiv.com/section/ energy/news/energy-ceos-call-for-end-to-renewable-subsidies/; see also "BP lobbied against EU support for clean energy to favour gas, documents reveal", Arthur Neslen, the Guardian, Brussels, 20 August 2015 https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/aug/20/ bp-lobbied-against-eu-support-clean-energy-favour-gas-documents-reveal
- 181 "European energy companies urge EU policymakers to take action for a robust carbon price signal on the European carbon market", Fortum, 22 November 2016, https://globenewswire.com/ news-release/2016/11/22/892131/0/en/European-energy-companies-urge-EU-policymakers-to-take-action-for-a-robust-carbon-price-signal-on-the-European-carbon-market.html
- 182 "European Commission's legislative proposal to revise the EU Emissions Trading Scheme Directive, A EURELECTRIC position paper", Eurelectric, Brussels, November 2015, http://www.eurelectric.org/media/243492/ eurelectric_position_on_eu_ets_reform_final-2015-030-0579-01-e.pdf
- 183 "The EU Emissions Trading System might subsidise new coal plants in Greece. Wait, what?", The ETS Files, Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 8 November 2016, https://corporateeurope.org/blog/eu-emissions-trading-system-might-subsidise-new-coal-plants-greece-wait-what
- 184 Financial year 1 January 2014 to 1 January 2015, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/191dadb3a69b4b3c86dc4012b91730e5/iberdrola
- 185 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/rgidadb3a6gb4b3c86dc4012b91730e5/ iberdrola
- 186 Financial year I January 2015 to I January 2016, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/8f293393514b48e4b7255558d59d1401/centrica-plc
- 187 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/8f293393514b48e4b7255558d59d1401/ centrica-plc
- 188 Financial year I January 2015 to I December 2015.
- 189 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/d5dfc792c81e497ca127f2ddb6e87e48/ enel-spa
- 190 Financial year I January 2016 to I November 2016, https://lobbyfacts.eu/ representative/10e73a9f17f24c58a747a458c89c6ab8/eurelectric-aisbl
- 191 https://lobbyfacts.eu/representative/10e73a9f17f24c58a747a458c89c6ab8/ eurelectric-aisbl
- 192 http://www.eurelectric.org/about-us/our-members/
- 193 The 2009 reform assumed €30/ton, though for the last four years the price has languished at around €5/ton.
- 194 Free emissions allowances were given out in the first phase of the scheme. In January 2008, the Commission suggested these should be scaled back until the total of free allowances reached zero by 2020. It was through industry lobbying in response to this move that "carbon leakage" criteria for free allowances were adopted.
- 195 'Guidelines for implementation of the WHO FCTC", 2011. http://www. who.int/fctc/guidelines/adopted/guidel_2011/en/
- 196 "Life Beyond Emissions Trading", Oscar Reyes, Corporate Europe Observatory, Brussels, 21 January 2014, https://corporateeurope.org/ climate-and-energy/2014/01/life-beyond-emissions-trading
- 197 Meetings of Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete with organizations and self-employed individuals, available at http://ec.europa.eu/ transparencyinitiative/meetings/meeting.do?host=523060f7-97c6-480b-8bb9-30bb409e650e; Meetings of Cabinet members of Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete with organisations and self-employed individuals, available at http://ec.europa.eu/transparencyinitiative/meetings/meeting. do?host=9778d998-6aed-40e3-ard6-614db81c7918; Meetings of Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič with organizations and self-employed individuals, available at http://ec.europa.eu/ transparencyinitiative/meetings/meeting.do?host=a7c58a45-8006-46df-9fr2-b8off5b34aff; Meetings of Cabinet members of Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič with organizations and self-employed individuals, available at http://ec.europa.eu/transparencyinitiative/meetings/meeting. do?host=dea9b470-804b-4eb7-9ccd-foebc6a445dr
 8 FLUTzneparencel Berister, http://oc.europa.eu/transparencyinitiative/meetings/meeting.
- 198 EU Transparency Register, http://ec.europa.eu/transparencyregister/ public/homePage.do?locale=en#en



Corporate Europe Observatory (CEO) is a research and campaign group working to expose and challenge the privileged access and influence enjoyed by corporations and their lobby groups in EU policy making.

.11

This corporate capture of EU decision-making leads to policies that exacerbate social injustice and accelerate environmental destruction across the world. Rolling back corporate power and exposing greenwash are crucial in order to truly address global problems including poverty, climate change, social injustice, hunger and environmental degradation. Corporate Europe Observatory works in close alliance with public interest groups and social movements in and outside Europe to develop alternatives to the dominance of corporate power.

